

## System 800xA Operations Operator Workplace Support for Mobile Devices

System Version 6.0

Power and productivity for a better world<sup>™</sup>



# **System 800xA Operations**

## Operator Workplace Support for Mobile Devices

**System Version 6.0** 

#### NOTICE

This document contains information about one or more ABB products and may include a description of or a reference to one or more standards that may be generally relevant to the ABB products. The presence of any such description of a standard or reference to a standard is not a representation that all of the ABB products referenced in this document support all of the features of the described or referenced standard. In order to determine the specific features supported by a particular ABB product, the reader should consult the product specifications for the particular ABB product.

ABB may have one or more patents or pending patent applications protecting the intellectual property in the ABB products described in this document.

The information in this document is subject to change without notice and should not be construed as a commitment by ABB. ABB assumes no responsibility for any errors that may appear in this document.

In no event shall ABB be liable for direct, indirect, special, incidental or consequential damages of any nature or kind arising from the use of this document, nor shall ABB be liable for incidental or consequential damages arising from use of any software or hard-ware described in this document.

This document and parts thereof must not be reproduced or copied without written permission from ABB, and the contents thereof must not be imparted to a third party nor used for any unauthorized purpose.

The software or hardware described in this document is furnished under a license and may be used, copied, or disclosed only in accordance with the terms of such license. This product meets the requirements specified in EMC Directive 2004/108/EC and in Low Voltage Directive 2006/95/EC.

#### TRADEMARKS

All rights to copyrights, registered trademarks, and trademarks reside with their respective owners.

Copyright © 2003-2014 by ABB. All rights reserved.

Release:August 2014Document number:2PAA110154-600

## **Table of Contents**

#### **About This User Manual**

| General                                      | 9  |
|--|----|
| User Manual Conventions                      | 9  |
| Feature Pack                                 | 9  |
| Warning, Caution, Information, and Tip Icons | 10 |
| Terminology                                  | 11 |
| Released User Manuals and Release Notes      |    |

#### **Section 1 - Introduction**

| Architecture               | .14 |
|----------------------------|-----|
| Server System Requirements | .15 |

#### Section 2 - Concepts

| Factory Coverage                      |    |
|---------------------------------------|----|
| Access point placement best practices | 17 |
| Service Set Identifier                |    |
| Security                              | 19 |

#### **Section 3 - Wireless Components**

| Wireless Components    | 21 |
|------------------------|----|
| Wireless Configuration | 23 |

#### Section 4 - Remote Desktop Sessions

| RDS Host Server Licensing                           | 25 |
|---|----|
| Installation  | 25 |
| Activating the Licensing Server and Adding Licenses | 31 |

| RDS Host Server Role  | .42  |
|---|------|
| Adding the Remote Desktop Session Host Server Role          | .42  |
| Adding Additional Remote Desktop Session Hosts              | . 49 |
| Setting up the License Server                               | . 52 |
| Creating a Remote Desktop User Group                        | .54  |
| Creating a Remote User                                      | .56  |
| Creating a New Collection                                   | . 57 |
| Limiting loading of Remote Desktop Session - Load balancing | .63  |
| Testing Load Balancing                                      | . 64 |
| Enabling Audio  | . 67 |

#### Section 5 - Certificate Authority

| Installing the Certificate Authority  | . 69 |
|---------------------------------------|------|
| Configuring the Certificate Authority | 75   |

#### **Section 6 - Creating Certificates**

| Creating a new certificate for the device | 85  |
|---|-----|
| Export Certificates                       | .91 |

#### Section 7 - Configuring NPS (RADIUS)

| Adding NPS (RADIUS)                          | 97  |
|--|-----|
| Registering the server with Active Directory |     |
| Configuring NPS (RADIUS)                     | 104 |
| Starting and Stopping the NPS Service        | 110 |

#### Section 8 - Remote Desktop Session Host Server Configuration

| Adding the remote operator to 800xA                            | 115 |
|--|-----|
| Testing Remote Log on  | 115 |
| Create a desktop shortcut to the $iPad^{ mathbb{B}}$ Workplace | 115 |
| Setting the remote operator startup application                | 117 |
| Configuring the 800xA user profile for the remote              | 119 |
| Configure remote operator privileges for non-operation         | 121 |
| Test the remote desktop log on of the remote operator          | 122 |
|  |     |

#### Section 9 - 800xA Customization for iPad®

| 800xA iPad® Workplace                  |  |
|--|--|
| Windows Configuration on Small Screens |  |
| Changing the Title Bar Size            |  |

#### Section 10 - Configuring BAT54

| Configuring BAT54 Wireless Access Points      | 131 |
|---|-----|
| Configuring Tool Installation                 | 131 |
| Configuring BAT54 Wireless Access Points      | 134 |
| Configuring BAT54-Rail Devices                | 143 |
| Entering the configuration mode of the device | 143 |
| Specifying the Country                        | 144 |
| Specifying Radio Channels                     | 145 |
| Specifying Encryption                         | 148 |
| Authentication via RADIUS Configuration       | 150 |
| Setting the BAT54-Rail to router mode         | 151 |
| Create WLAN1 Network Definition               | 152 |
| Creating DHCP Network                         | 154 |
| Creating Firewall Service Object for RDP      | 156 |
| Setting up the Firewall                       | 159 |
| Applying Configuration Changes                | 161 |
| Adding Access Points to RADIUS                | 161 |

#### Section 11 - Remote Desktop Session Host Server Routing

#### Section 12 - Certificates for Mobile Devices

| Transferring the Certificate to the | e iPad® | 167 |
|-------------------------------------|---------|-----|
|-------------------------------------|---------|-----|

#### Section 13 - Remote Connection to 800xA

| Installing the iPad <sup>®</sup> remote desktop application | .173 |
|---|------|
| Connecting 800xA Remote Desktop Session Host Server         | 174  |

#### Section 14 - Lock iPad<sup>®</sup>

## **About This User Manual**

### General



Any security measures described in this User Manual, for example, for user access, password security, network security, firewalls, virus protection, etc., represent possible steps that a user of an 800xA System may want to consider based on a risk assessment for a particular application and installation. This risk assessment, as well as the proper implementation, configuration, installation, operation, administration, and maintenance of all relevant security related equipment, software, and procedures, are the responsibility of the user of the 800xA System.

System 800xA is used for monitoring and controlling a process plant. This user manual describes the configuration of an Operator Workplace.

Information in this user manual is intended for the engineers of a process plant.

### **User Manual Conventions**

Microsoft Windows conventions are normally used for the standard presentation of material when entering text, key sequences, prompts, messages, menu items, screen elements, etc.

#### **Feature Pack**

The Feature Pack content (including text, tables, and figures) included in this User Manual is distinguished from the existing content using the following two separators:

Feature Pack Functionality

<Feature Pack Content>

Feature Pack functionality included in an existing table is indicated using a table footnote (\*): \*Feature Pack Functionality

Feature Pack functionality in an existing figure is indicated using callouts.

Unless noted, all other information in this User Manual applies to 800xA Systems with or without a Feature Pack installed.

#### Warning, Caution, Information, and Tip Icons

This User Manual includes Warning, Caution, and Information where appropriate to point out safety related or other important information. It also includes Tip to point out useful hints to the reader. The corresponding symbols should be interpreted as follows:



Electrical warning icon indicates the presence of a hazard which could result in *electrical shock*.



Warning icon indicates the presence of a hazard which could result in *personal injury*.



Caution icon indicates important information or warning related to the concept discussed in the text. It might indicate the presence of a hazard which could result in *corruption of software or damage to equipment/property*.



Information icon alerts the reader to pertinent facts and conditions.



Tip icon indicates advice on, for example, how to design your project or how to use a certain function

Although Warning hazards are related to personal injury, and Caution hazards are associated with equipment or property damage, it should be understood that operation of damaged equipment could, under certain operational conditions, result in degraded process performance leading to personal injury or death. Therefore, fully comply with all Warning and Caution notices.

## Terminology

A complete and comprehensive list of terms is included in *System 800xA System Guide Functional Description (3BSE038018\*)*. The listing includes terms and definitions that apply to the 800xA System where the usage is different from commonly accepted industry standard definitions and definitions given in standard dictionaries such as Webster's Dictionary of Computer Terms. Terms that uniquely apply to this User Manual are listed in the following table.

| Term/Acronym | Description  |
|--------------|--|
| 802.11       | IEEE Standard to encourage inter operability among wireless networking equipment |
| 802.1x       | IEEE Standard for an authentication framework for wireless LANs                  |
| ACL          | Access Control List  |
| AP           | Access Point   |
| СА           | Certification Authority  |
| EAP          | Extensible Authentication Protocol   |
| FW           | Firewall   |
| LAN          | Local Area Network   |
| MAC          | Media Access Control   |
| NPS          | Network Policy Server  |
| PKI          | Public Key Infrastructure  |
| RADIUS       | Remote Authentication Dial-In User Service                                       |
| SSID         | Service Set Identifier   |
| SSL          | Secure Socket Layer  |
| TLS          | Transport Level Security (equivalent to SSL)                                     |
| WEP          | Wired Equivalent Privacy (802.11 basic encryption)                               |
| Wi-Fi        | Wireless Fidelity  |

| Term/Acronym | Description                 |
|--------------|-----------------------------|
| WLAN         | Wireless Local Area Network |
| WPA          | Wireless Protected Access   |

### **Released User Manuals and Release Notes**

A complete list of all User Manuals and Release Notes applicable to System 800xA is provided in *System 800xA Released User Manuals and Release Notes* (*3BUA000263\**).

*System 800xA Released User Manuals and Release Notes (3BUA000263\*)* is updated each time a document is updated or a new document is released. It is in pdf format and is provided in the following ways:

- Included on the documentation media provided with the system and published to ABB SolutionsBank when released as part of a major or minor release, Service Pack, Feature Pack, or System Revision.
- Published to ABB SolutionsBank when a User Manual or Release Note is updated in between any of the release cycles listed in the first bullet.



A product bulletin is published each time *System 800xA Released User Manuals and Release Notes (3BUA000263\*)* is updated and published to ABB SolutionsBank.

## **Section 1 Introduction**

Integration of mobile technology in the automation and process control environment reduces cost, increases productivity of existing resources and improves operating efficiency. Utilizing standard technologies such as Microsoft's Remote Desktop Protocol (RDP), mobile devices can access the 800xA system over wireless networks. Application of Microsoft security patches should be applied to all nodes in the 800xA network.

It is highly recommended that ABB Qualified Security Updates are applied after they are available. Since the Remote Desktop Session servers will be exposed to the wireless networks, security patch updating is of higher importance.

In this guide, iPad<sup>®</sup> is used as the mobile device. This document provides a guideline that will assist in understanding the technologies used in WIFI deployment.



Mobile support for 800xA is not intended for remote over the internet operation of a production environment. It is intended for production environment mobility where operators and production staff can view the process. Any operation of the system without physical visual contact should be avoided. The iPad<sup>®</sup> should be dedicated to remote operation within the production environment and not be taken home or used in the office. There should also be no 3G/4G capabilities in the iPad<sup>®</sup>. Regulations should be in place which dictates that no usage of phone based hotspots is allowed in conjunction with the iPad<sup>®</sup>.



Due to the demanding requirements of industrial systems, it is highly recommended that specialists in WIFI industrial deployments are consulted for planning and implementation of the wireless solution.

## Architecture

An overview of the concepts involved in providing wireless access from a mobile device such as an iPad<sup>®</sup> to the 800xA system is shown in Figure 1. As an iPad<sup>®</sup> does not have a native remote desktop client, a third party application (Pocket Cloud Pro) is required. Wireless connectivity is provided by multiple wireless access points that also implements firewall and intrusion detection systems.



Figure 1. ABB 800xA Mobile Device Architectural Overview

The technology described in this guide is part of the IEEE 802.1X standard. Protected Extensible Authentication Protocol (PEAP), which uses certificates, is used to establish connection between wireless devices and wireless networks. This requires a Certificate Authority (CA) server to be present in the network. To provide security authorization, at least one Network Policy Server (NPS) server is used. This provides Remote Authentication Dial-In User Service (RADIUS) authorization functionality. A separate network is used for the server side of the wireless network to minimize exposed Windows services.

The wireless access points are connected to one or more 800xA Remote Desktop Session Hosts (previously called Terminal Servers) which provide the login sessions for the remote desktop connection.

Due to the limited screen size, graphic displays will need to be engineered accordingly.

Additional security measures must also be implemented to restrict who can log into the system, and that those users cannot operate equipment.

## **Server System Requirements**

The expected functionality for the mobile access is that a user starts a remote session towards a Remote Desktop Session Host server. Only the 800xA workplace is to be presented with no desktop in the background when a remote desktop session has been established to a Remote Desktop Session Server through an iPad<sup>®</sup>.

To achieve this, the system must be Windows Server 2012 R2 with Remote Desktop Services and be a system with a domain controller.

The requirements:

- Windows Server 2012 R2
- Active Directory based system
- Remote Desktop Session Host with Remote Desktop Services role
- Remote Desktop Licensing

However, there are settings in the computer local user configuration which appears to provide the definition to run an application at logon, this does not work. The user settings must be defined in a domain.



The Remote Desktop Session Host (formally called Terminal Services) role must be installed before other applications could be installed. Addition and configuration of this role is described within this user guide.

## Section 2 Concepts

This section describes the following:

- Factory Coverage
- Service Set Identifier
- Security

### **Factory Coverage**

The coverage area is a major consideration for wireless implementation. Factory coverage is affected by structures, both moving and fixed, within the factory area.

Interference from any machine that has electrostatic discharge may require additional routers to be located in the vicinity to provide access to strong signals.



Manufacture specifications on range should be a guidance, but not the sole method for determining the layout of the wireless network. However, it is possible to place wireless routers at different locations to assess the coverage requirements. It is highly recommended to have a professional survey done for a comprehensive understanding of the coverage requirements. The survey should consider the changing conditions that may interfere with the wireless coverage in the factory. For example, when the production stock increases, during maintenance, or additional equipment entering the factory.

#### Access point placement best practices

The following provides a list of basic best practices when planning the access point coverage.

• Consider the coverage areas required.

- Consider the areas that should not have wireless access. For example, beyond the walls of the building
- Access points with overlapping signals should have different radio channels.
- Potential overlapping region should be considered in all directions, not just the current floor level.
- The physical potential signal blockages. For example, pillars, walls, steel beams, ventilation ducts, metal cabinets.
- Consider signals that has to go diagonally through a wall will experience a higher attenuation due to the thicker signal path.
- How will the environment change over time. Stock build up may interfere with signal strength.
- What are the potential electrical sources of interference. For example, arc welders, medical equipment, eclectic motors, wireless video cameras

## **Service Set Identifier**

Service Set Identifier (SSID) is used to differentiate one wireless LAN (WLAN) from another. To enable a mobile device to connect to the same WLAN through different wireless routers, each wireless router is set up with the same SSID. The wireless routers are within the radio distance from each other. Each router should have a different channel configured.



Figure 2. Wireless range and unique channel configuration example

## Security

The security of a wireless system is dependent on the configuration of each of the components in the WLAN. This includes the physical configuration, the configuration of the devices and access points, and the subsequent monitoring of the system.

**Understand the range of the wireless network.** Considering that the wireless network is a potential attack point for hackers, it is important to understand where the wireless signals extend beyond the factory walls. These locations provide an opportunity for hackers to attempt to break into the network.

**Use highest security available.** The security level should be at least WPA2 or higher. WEP security is easier to hack. When selecting a secure key, do not use dictionary words, and use a mixture of letters, numbers, and characters such as "#%&". Many hacking techniques make initial attempts using a dictionary of common passwords as an easy entry into the system.

#### Ensure that all default passwords are changed.

Best practices are:

- Do not suppress SSID broadcast. This information can be obtained by more sophisticated hackers. Clients must probe for SSIDs which causes additional risks.
- Do not use MAC filtering. Hackers can easily modify the MAC address of their wireless devices to match allowed addresses.
- Use the strongest authentication possible. For example, WPA2

## **Section 3 Wireless Components**

This section describes the following:

- Wireless Components
- Wireless Configuration

### **Wireless Components**

Implementing a wireless solution should always have a strong focus on security. This guide describes a configuration that keeps the important nodes such as the domain controller from being on the physical network connected to the wireless access points. Hence, a separate server is used for the CA and NPS functionality. However, it is possible to have a primary and a backup NPS server, the initial support for mobile devices focuses on a single NPS server. There are many different methods for the implementation of security. The method described in this guide is based on a Certificate Authority and RADIUS server. These utilize existing Windows roles which reduces the requirements for additional third party systems.



Figure 3 presents these main components showing their communication dependency.

Figure 3. Overview of mobile network implementation

Establishing connection from the iPad<sup>®</sup> to the wireless access point is based WPA encryption and a certificate that has been generated in the Certificate Authority, and has previously been installed into the iPad<sup>®</sup>. Furthermore, RADIUS is used for the authentication where the user must provide domain credentials to establish connection. This provides a central method to remove the access to a lost iPad<sup>®</sup> by revoking the certificate or removing a user who should no longer have access to the system.

Multiple layers of defense should be used where possible. A separate network is used for the connection from the access points to the Remote Desktop Session Host servers. Both the access point and the Remote Desktop Session Host server have firewalls active. In the case of the BAT54 access point, this requires that the internal connection between wireless and physical network is in router mode. This intern requires that the DHCP is active in the access point, and that routing is setup in the Remote Desktop Session Host server. Whilst the Remote Desktop Session Host server firewall will be setup using the 800xA System Installer, the access point is setup to only allow remote desktop protocol communication. In addition to the firewall, the BAT54 also contains an intrusion detection system. An intrusion attempt is typically scanning ports to determine potential vectors of attack. The intrusion detection system can be configured to detect the port scan, block the source address, and send an alert.

To provide remote authentication, a separate server is used for running the Certificate Authority (CA) and NPS (RADIUS - Remote Authentication Dial In Service). Whilst these functionalities could have been added to the domain controller, this would have exposed the domain controller to the wireless networks. This provides the link between the mobile device and the domain controller authentication. Having the CA and the NPS on the same server reduces complexity in maintenance of the certificates. In the access point, the RADIUS server address is added to enable its usage. Encryption will be set to WPA and use the Extension Authentication Protocol (EAP) - Protected EAP (PEAP). This allows the use of certificates and login using usernames and passwords defined in the Active Directory on the Windows Server to authenticate the mobile device onto the wireless network.

## **Wireless Configuration**

To assist in understanding the configuration of the components that need to be installed and configured, the following diagram provides an example of an implementation that will be used for the subsequent descriptions in this user guide.

Practical implementations may see the requirement for utilizing VLANs to perform logical separation of network functionality.



The use of VLANs is not described in this document.



Figure 4. Example implementation of a mobile network

## **Section 4 Remote Desktop Sessions**

This section describes the Remote Desktop Session (RDS) Server Licensing, RDS Server Licensing Configuration, RDS Server Role, and the RDS Server User Configuration.

### **RDS Host Server Licensing**

By default, Windows Server allows to two administrative remote desktop session login. Beyond this, additional Remote Desktop CAL licenses are required. These are added to the Remote Desktop Session licensing server. In the example in this document, the Remote Desktop Licensing server is added to the domain controller.

#### Installation

Execute the following steps to add host server licensing role in the domain controller:

1. Logon to the Domain Controller and start the Server Manager.

2. Select **Roles > Add Roles and features**.



Figure 5. Accessing the Add Roles functionality

3. Before You Begin window appears. Click Next.



Figure 6. Before you begin information message

4. Select Role-based or feature-based installation and click Next.



Figure 7. Selecting Installation Type

5. At the Select destination server, select the domain controller, and click Next.

| 2  |                             | Add Roles and Fe     | eatures Wizard                 | _ <b>D</b> X                            |
|--|-----------------------------|----------------------|--------------------------------|---|
| Select destina   | ation server                |                      |                                | DESTINATION SERVER<br>mob-dc1.mob.local |
| Before You Begin   | Select a server or a virtua | I hard disk on which | to install roles and features. |   |
| Installation Type  | Select a server from t      | he server pool       |                                |   |
| Server Selection   | O Select a virtual hard of  | lisk                 |                                |   |
| Server Roles   | Server Pool                 |                      |                                |   |
| Features   |                             |                      |                                |   |
| Confirmation   | Filten                      |                      |                                |   |
| Results  | Name                        | IP Address           | Operating System               |   |
|  | mob-dc1.mob.local           | 172.16.4.10,19       | Microsoft Windows Server 20    | 12 R2 Standard                          |
|  | 1 Computer(s) found         |                      |                                |   |
| This page shows servers that are running Windows Server 2012, and that have been added by using the<br>Add Servers command in Server Manager. Offline servers and newly-added servers from which data<br>collection is still incomplete are not shown. |                             |                      |                                |   |
|  |                             | < <u>P</u> rev       | vious <u>N</u> ext >           | Install Cancel                          |

Figure 8. Selecting domain controller as the destination server for new roles

6. Select **Remote Desktop Services** as the additional role and click **Next**.



Figure 9. Adding the Remote Desktop Services role

7. Do not change the features. Click Next.

| ile.   | Add Roles and Features Wizard  | _ <b>_</b> X  |
|--|--|---|
| Select features<br>Before You Begin<br>Installation Type<br>Server Selection<br>Server Roles<br>Peatures<br>Remote Desktop Services<br>Role Services<br>Confirmation | Select one or more features to install on the selected server.  Features  Background Intelligent Transfer Service (BITS) BitLocker Drive Encryption BitLocker Network Unlock BranchCache Client for NFS Data Center Bridging Direct Play | DESTINATION SERVICE<br>meb-dc1.mob.local<br>Description<br>Remote Differential Compression<br>computes and transfers the<br>differences between two objects<br>over a network using minimal<br>bandwidth. |
| Results  | Enhanced Storage     Construction                              | > Install Cancel  |

Figure 10. Leaving the additional features unchanged

8. **Remote Desktop Services** window appears. Click **Next**.



Figure 11. Introduction to Remote Desktop Services

9. Select **Remote Desktop Licensing** role, then the **Add Features** at the suggested additional features. Click **Next**.



Figure 12. Adding the Remote Desktop Licensing role and additional features

10. Press Install in the Confirmation Window.



Figure 13. Confirmation to start adding additional roles and features

11. After the successful installation, click Close and restart the domain controller.

| Installation progre | 255   | DESTINATION SERVER<br>mob-dc1.mob.local       |
|---------------------|---|---|
| Before You Begin    | View installation progress  |   |
|                     | f Feature installation  |   |
|                     |   |   |
|                     | Installation succeeded on mob-dc1.mob.local.  |   |
|                     | Remote Desktop Services   |   |
|                     | Remote Desktop Licensing  |   |
|                     | Remote Server Administration Tools  |   |
|                     | Role Administration Tools   |   |
| Results             | Remote Desktop Services Tools<br>Remote Desktop Licensing Tools   |   |
|                     | You can close this wizard without interrupting running tasks. View<br>page again by clicking Notifications in the command bar, and the<br>Export configuration settings | task progress or open this<br>n Task Details. |
|                     | Export configuration settings   |   |

Figure 14. Completion of addition of new roles and features

### **Activating the Licensing Server and Adding Licenses**

Perform the following tasks to configure the Terminal Server Licensing.

- 1. Activate the licensing server.
- 2. Add the purchased licenses.

The Remote Desktop Licensing Manager can be accessed through **Control Panel > Administrative Tools > Remote Desktop Services**.



Figure 15. Accessing the Remote Desktop Licensing Manager

#### Activating the License Server

Execute the following steps to activate the license server:

1. Initially, the Remote Desktop Session Host Server Licensing has the status *Not activated*. Right-click the server and select **Activate Server**.

| <b>%</b>                                | RD Licensing Manager     |   |              |                 |                |           |
|---|--------------------------|---|--------------|-----------------|----------------|-----------|
| Action View Help                        |                          |   |              |                 |                |           |
| 10- 10- 10- 10- 10- 10- 10- 10- 10- 10- |                          |   |              |                 |                |           |
| All servers                             | License Version and Type |   |              | License Program | Total Licenses | Available |
| MOB-DC1                                 | Refresh                  |   | in TS Per De | Built-in        | Unlimited      | Unlimited |
|   | Review Configuration     |   |              |                 |                |           |
|   | Install Licenses         |   |              |                 |                |           |
|   | Activate Server          |   | )            |                 |                |           |
|   | Advanced                 | • |              |                 |                |           |
|   | Create Report            | + |              |                 |                |           |
|   | Delete Reports           |   |              |                 |                |           |
|   | Manage Licenses          |   |              |                 |                |           |
|   | Properties               |   |              |                 |                | >         |

Figure 16. Activating the RD license server

2. Welcome to the Activate Server Wizard window appears. Click Next.



Figure 17. Welcome message to activate the RD licensing server

f

3. The following example uses **Automatic connection** since internet connection was available. Where this is not practicable, there is an option for activation over the telephone. Click **Next**.

|   | Activate Server Wizard  | x      |  |  |  |
|---|---|--------|--|--|--|
| Connection Method<br>Select the most approp       | priate connection method.   |        |  |  |  |
| The connection metho<br>the Microsoft Clearingh   | The connection method selected for license server activation will also be used to contact<br>the Microsoft Clearinghouse when licenses are installed.             |        |  |  |  |
| To change the connect<br>the license server's Pro | To change the connection method after activation, go to the Connection Method tab of<br>the license server's Properties dialog box.                               |        |  |  |  |
| Connection method:                                |   |        |  |  |  |
| Automatic connection                              | (recommended)   |        |  |  |  |
| Description:                                      | This is the recommended method. The license server will<br>automatically exchange the required information with the<br>Microsoft Clearinghouse over the Internet. |        |  |  |  |
| Requirements:                                     | The computer must be able to connect to the Internet by<br>using a Secure Sockets Layer (SSL) connection.   |        |  |  |  |
|   | < Back Next >   | Cancel |  |  |  |

*Figure 18. Selecting Automatic connection (usually via internet) to activate the server* 

4. Enter name, company, and country details for the administrator of the system and click **Next**.

| Activate Server Wizard   |                                       |        |  |
|--|---------------------------------------|--------|--|
| Company Information<br>Provide the requested   | company information.                  | 9      |  |
| Enter your name, company   | name, and country/region information. |        |  |
| This information is required   | to proceed.                           |        |  |
| <u>F</u> irst name:  | FirstName                             |        |  |
| Last name:   | LastName                              |        |  |
| <u>C</u> ompany:   | Company                               |        |  |
| Country or <u>R</u> egion:   | Sweden V                              |        |  |
| Name and company information is used only by Microsoft to help you if you need<br>assistance. Country/Region is required to comply with United States export restrictions. |                                       |        |  |
|  | < <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext >         | Cancel |  |

Figure 19. Providing identification details for the activation of the RD licensing server

5. Enter optional information, if required, and click Next.

|   | Activate Server Wizard  | x      |
|---|---|--------|
| Company Information<br>Enter this optional informat | ion.  | 9      |
| <u>E</u> mail:                                      |   |        |
| Organizational unit:                                |   |        |
| Company <u>a</u> ddress:                            |   |        |
|   |   |        |
| <u>C</u> ity:                                       |   |        |
| State/province:                                     |   |        |
| Postal code:  |   |        |
| If provided, the opti<br>Microsoft support p        | ional information entered on this page will only be used by<br>rofessionals to help you if you need assistance. |        |
|   | < <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext >   | Cancel |

*Figure 20. Providing optional information for the activation of the RD licensing server* 

6. In the **Completing the Activate Server Wizard** window, remove the selection of **Start Install Licenses Wizard now**, and click **Finish**.



Figure 21. Completion of the activation of the RD licensing server

#### **Reviewing Configuration**

Execute the following steps:

1. After activating the licensing service, right-click the server and select **Review Configuration** to review the configuration.



Figure 22. Reviewing the RD licensing server Configuration
If there is any issue with membership of the license server, click Add to Group.



Figure 23. Reviewing issues with the RD license server

2. At the request to add the computer account for the license server, click **Continue**.



*Figure 24. Adding the computer account to the Terminal Server License Server group* 

3. Click **OK** in the Confirmation window.



*Figure 25. Confirmation that the computer account is added to the Terminal Server License Server group* 

4. Restart the RD Licensing Service to update the RD License Service status.

| <b>9</b> 4                               | RD Licensing Manager                       |                 | _              | □ ×       |
|--|--|-----------------|----------------|-----------|
| Action View Help                         |  |                 |                |           |
| 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1 |  |                 |                |           |
| All servers                              | License Version and Type                   | License Program | Total Licenses | Available |
| MOB-DC1                                  | 🖏 Windows 2000 Server - Built-in TS Per De | Built-in        | Unlimited      | Unlimited |
| Reports                                  |  |                 |                |           |
| tuports                                  |  |                 |                |           |
| < III >                                  | < III                                      |                 |                | >         |

Figure 26. Confirmation that the RD License Server is now healthy

#### Adding RDS Server License

Execute the following steps to add the Remote Desktop Session Host Server license:

1. In the **RD Licensing Manager**, right-click the licensing server, and select **Install Licenses** from the context menu.

| <b>%</b>                            | RD Licens                | ing Manager  | r               | -              | □ X       |
|-------------------------------------|--------------------------|--------------|-----------------|----------------|-----------|
| Action View Help                    |                          |              |                 |                |           |
| 10 - 0-0.<br>10 - 0-0.<br>10 - 0-0. |                          |              |                 |                |           |
| All servers                         | License Version and Type |              | License Program | Total Licenses | Available |
| MOB-DC1                             | Refresh                  | in TS Per De | Built-in        | Unlimited      | Unlimited |
| Reports                             | Review Configuration     |              |                 |                |           |
|                                     | Install Licenses         |              |                 |                |           |
|                                     | Activate Server          |              |                 |                |           |
|                                     | Advanced •               |              |                 |                |           |
|                                     | Create Report            |              |                 |                |           |
|                                     | Delete Reports           |              |                 |                |           |
|                                     | Manage Licenses          |              |                 |                |           |
| < 111                               | Properties               |              |                 |                | >         |

Figure 27. Installing licenses into the RD licensing server

2. Welcome to the Install Licenses Wizard window appears. Click Next.



Figure 28. Welcome message for the installation of RD licenses

3. Select the appropriate license program and click **Next**.

|   | Install Licenses Wizard   | x      |  |  |  |
|---|---|--------|--|--|--|
| License Program<br>Choose the appropriate                                       | s license program.  |        |  |  |  |
| Every client that is con<br>desktop in a Microsoft '<br>the license program thr | Every client that is connecting to a Remote Desktop Session Host server or a virtual<br>desktop in a Microsoft Virtual Desktop infrastructure must have a valid license. Select<br>the license program through which you purchased your licenses. |        |  |  |  |
| License program:  | License Pack (Retail Purchase)  |        |  |  |  |
| Description:  | This is a license purchased in preset quantities through a<br>retail store or other reseller. The package may be labeled<br>"Microsoft Windows Client License Pack".  |        |  |  |  |
| Format and location:  | The license code from the License Pack will be required.<br>The license code is a sequence of five sets of five<br>alphanumeric characters.   |        |  |  |  |
| Sample:   | 1A2B3 1A2B3 1A2B3 1A2B3 1A2B3 1A2B3   |        |  |  |  |
| Verify that your license  | Verify that your license information is similar to the sample before continuing.  |        |  |  |  |
|   | < Back Next >   | Cancel |  |  |  |

Figure 29. Selecting the licensing program for the RD licenses

4. Add the purchased licenses and click **Next** to install the licenses.

| Install Licenses Wizard  | x        |
|--|----------|
| License Code<br>Enter the license code found in your product packaging.  | <b>9</b> |
| Type in the license code for each license you have purchased, and then click Add after<br>entering each license code. The format for the license code is 5 sets of 5 alphanumeric<br>digits. |          |
| License Code Status Product Type   |          |
| Pending Windows Server 2012  |          |
| < III >  |          |
| <u>E</u> dit <u>D</u> elete  |          |
| < <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext >  | Cancel   |

Figure 30. Entering the purchased RD license keys

5. Competing the Install Licenses Wizard window appears. Click Finish.



Figure 31. Successful installation of purchased RD licenses

The additional licenses should now be present in the RD Licensing Manager.

| 9.               | RD Licensing                               | g Manager       |                |           |        | x |
|------------------|--|-----------------|----------------|-----------|--------|---|
| Action View Help |  |                 |                |           |        |   |
| transe (* 19     |  |                 |                |           |        |   |
| E All servers ^  | License Version and Type                   | License Program | Total Licenses | Available | Issued |   |
| 🖶 - 📷 MOB-DC1 💡  | 🐑 Windows 2000 Server - Built-in TS Per De | Built-in        | Unlimited      | Unlimited | 0      |   |
| 🛱 Windows        | 🐑 Windows Server 2012 - Installed RDS Per  | Retail Purchase | 50             | 50        | 0      |   |
| 🔁 Windows 🗸      |  |                 |                |           |        |   |
| < III >          | ۲ ا  |                 |                |           |        | > |

Figure 32. Additional licenses in the RD Licensing Manager

## **RDS Host Server Role**

The Remote Desktop Session role supports remote desktop sessions. Initially, it is installed in the first Remote Desktop Session Host. Additional Remote Desktop Session servers are then added to make a collection of Remote Desktop Session Hosts.

#### Adding the Remote Desktop Session Host Server Role

Execute the following steps to add the Remote Desktop Session Host Server Role:

1. Logon to the server that will be the Remote Desktop Session Host Server. Start the **Server Manager** and select **Roles - Add Roles and features**.



Figure 33. Accessing the addition of roles to the server

2. Before You Begin window appears. Click Next.



Figure 34. Before you begin adding roles information message

3. At the Select Installation Type, select Remote Desktop Services Installation and click Next.



Figure 35. Selecting the Installation Type

4. At the Select Deployment Type, select Standard Deployment and click Next.



Figure 36. Selecting the Deployment Type

5. At the Select Deployment Scenario, select Session-based desktop deployment and click Next.



Figure 37. Selecting the Deployment Scenario

6. Review the changes to be done and click **Next**.



Figure 38. Reviewing the changes to be done

7. At least one node must be the RD Connection Broker server. In this example, the first Remote Desktop Session host will be configured to be the RD

Connection Broker server. Add the server to be **RD Connection Broker** server and click **Next**.

| h |                                       | Add Roles and F                      | eatures Wizard                    | _ <b>_</b> X                                       |
|---|---------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|--|
|   | Specify RD Conne                      | ection Broker server                 |                                   | DESTINATION SERVER<br>Standard deployment selected |
|   | Before You Begin<br>Installation Type | Select the servers from the server p | ool on which to install the RD    | Connection Broker role service.                    |
|   | Deployment Type                       | Server Pool                          |                                   | Selected   |
|   | Deployment Scenario<br>Role Services  | Filter:                              |                                   | Computer   |
|   | RD Connection Broker                  | Name IP Ad                           | dress Operating                   | mob-ts1  |
|   | RD Web Access                         | mob-ts1.mob.local 172.1              | 6.4.13,19                         |  |
|   | RD Session Host                       |                                      |                                   |  |
|   | Confirmation                          |                                      | ►                                 |  |
|   |                                       |                                      |                                   |  |
|   |                                       | 1 Computer(s) found                  | 3                                 | 1 Computer(s) selected                             |
|   |                                       |                                      | < <u>P</u> revious <u>N</u> ext > | Deploy Cancel                                      |

Figure 39. Specifying the RD Connection Broker Server

8. At least one node needs to be the RD Web Access server. In this example, the first Remote Desktop Session host will be configured to be the RD Web Access server. Add the server to be **RD Web Access server** and click **Next**.

| E.   | Add Ro                    | oles and Features \                              | Wizard                                   | _ <b>D</b> X                                       |
|--|---------------------------|--|--|--|
| Specify RD Web A   | Access server             |  |  | DESTINATION SERVER<br>Standard deployment selected |
| Before You Begin<br>Installation Type<br>Deployment Type     | Select a server from the  | e server pool on which<br>Access role service on | to install the RD W<br>the RD Connection | /eb Access role service.<br>Broker server          |
| Deployment Scenario<br>Role Services<br>RD Connection Broker | Server Pool               |  |  | Computer MOB.LOCAL (1)                             |
| RD Web Access<br>RD Session Host<br>Confirmation             | Name<br>mob-ts1.mob.local | IP Address<br>172.16.4.13,19                     | Operating                                | mob-ts1  |
| Completion   | C Computer(s) found       | ш  | >  | 1 Computer(s) selected                             |
|  |                           | < <u>P</u> re                                    | evious <u>N</u> ext >                    | Deploy     Cancel                                  |

Figure 40. Specifying the RD Web Access Server

9. Add the server to be RD Session Host server and click Next.

| <b>b</b>                               | Add Roles and Features Wizard   |
|--|---|
| Specify RD Session                     | Host servers Standard deployment selected   |
| Before You Begin<br>Installation Type  | Select the servers from the server pool on which to install the RD Session Host role service. If more than<br>one server is selected, the RD Session Host role service will be deployed on all of them. |
| Deployment Type<br>Deployment Scenario | Server Pool Selected  |
| Role Services<br>RD Connection Broker  | Filter:   |
| RD Web Access<br>RD Session Host       | Name IP Address Operating mob-ts1   |
| Confirmation<br>Completion             | ŀ   |
|  | Computer(s) found   |
|  | < Previous Deploy Cancel  |

Figure 41. Specifying the RD Session Host Server

10. Select the **Restart the destination server automatically if required** check box and click **Deploy**.



Figure 42. Deploying the Configuration

11. After restarting the computer, start the Server Manager to view the progress. Click **Close**.

| L                                   |                | Server M   | anager                            |   | - 0 ×                               |
|-------------------------------------|----------------|--|-----------------------------------|---|-------------------------------------|
| ©@-                                 | Server Manager | Dashboard     Add Roles  | • 🕝  <br>and Features Wizard      | Manage Tools                                  | View Help                           |
| Dashboa     Local Ser     All Serve | View progress  | The selected Remote Deskt  | top Services role services are be | DEST<br>Standard dep<br>ing installed.        | INATION SERVER.<br>loyment selected |
| App Serv                            |                | Server<br>RD Connection Broker ro<br>mob-ts1.mob.local<br>RD Web Access role serv<br>mob-ts1.mob.local<br>RD Session Host role serv<br>mob-ts1.mob.local | Progress<br>Ne service            | Status<br>Succeeded<br>Succeeded<br>Succeeded |                                     |
|                                     |                |  | < <u>P</u> revious                | Next > Close                                  | Cancel                              |

Figure 43. Checking the Deployment Completion

## **Adding Additional Remote Desktop Session Hosts**

Additional Remote Desktop Session Hosts can be added from the first Remote Desktop Session Host. This is done in two stages:

- 1. The additional Remote Desktop Server is added to the servers to manage,
- 2. The additional Remote Desktop Server is added as an additional Remote Desktop Session Host.

Execute the following steps:

1. Add the additional server to be the additional Remote Desktop Session Host by starting the Server Manager, and selecting Add other servers to manage.



Figure 44. Adding additional servers to manage

2. Add the computers that are to become additional Remote Desktop Session Hosts, and click **OK**.

| <b>a</b>                                   |  | Add Servers |              | Ŀ                                     |          | x  |
|--|--|-------------|--------------|---------------------------------------|----------|----|
| Active Directory                           | DNS Import   |             |              | Selected                              |          |    |
| Location:                                  | 🖬 mob 🕨  | ٢           |              | Computer                              |          |    |
| Operating System                           | n: All   | •           |              | <ul> <li>MOB.L<br/>mob-ts2</li> </ul> | OCAL (1  | )  |
| Name (CN):                                 | Name, or beginning of name   |             |              |                                       |          |    |
|  |  | Find Now    |              |                                       |          |    |
| Name                                       | Operating System   |             | <b>[</b> ]]] |                                       |          |    |
| mob-dc1<br>mob-as<br>mob-ts1<br>mob-radius | Windows Server 2012 R2 Standard<br>Windows Server 2012 R2 Standard<br>Windows Server 2012 R2 Standard<br>Windows Server 2012 R2 Standard |             |              |                                       |          |    |
| mob-ts2                                    | windows server 2012 KZ Standard  |             |              |                                       |          |    |
| 5 Computer(s) fou                          | nd   |             |              | 1 Computer(s)                         | selected |    |
| Help                                       |  |             | C            | ОК                                    | Cano     | el |

Figure 45. Adding additional servers to manage

3. Add the other server to the RD Session Host.

| 2            |                                    | Server I   | Manager  |   | _ 🗆 X  |
|--------------|------------------------------------|--|--|---|--|
| $\mathbf{E}$ | € •• Collec                        | tions  | • @ I  | Manage Tooks  | s View Help  |
|              | Overview<br>Servers<br>Collections | HOST SERVERS<br>Last retreshed on 3//2014.4:33:37 i<br>Filter<br>Server Name Type V<br>MOB-TS1 RD Session Host M | PM   All servers   1 total PA<br>P (a)  (finitual Desktops Allow N<br>V/A True | CONNECT<br>Last refresh<br>Add RD Session Host Ser<br>Remove RD Session Host<br>Add RD Virtualization Host<br>Remove RD Virtualization<br>Refresh | 10NS Ad on 3/7/2014 4:<br>vers<br>Iservers<br>at Servers<br>Host Servers |
|              |                                    | <  |  |   | >  |

Figure 46. Adding additional RD Session Host Servers

4. Select the additional servers that are to become Remote Desktop Session Host Servers, and click **Next**.

| ħ  | Add RD Session Host Servers  |
|--|--|
| Select a server<br>Server Selection<br>Confirmation<br>Results | This wizard allows you to add RD Session Host servers to your deployment. Select the servers on which to install the RD Session Host role service.  Server Pool Filter: Name IP Address Operat Computer MOB.LOCAL (1) mob-ts2 I Computer(s) found I Co |
|  | < Previous Add Cancel  |

Figure 47. Selecting servers to become additional RD Session Host Servers

5. Click Add to confirm the addition of the server.



Figure 48. Confirmation to add additional server

6. When the operation is succeeded, click **Close**.

| 2                | Add RD Ses                     | sion Host Servers                | _ <b>D</b> X |
|------------------|--------------------------------|----------------------------------|--------------|
| View progress    |                                |                                  |              |
| Server Selection | The role service is being inst | talled on the following servers. |              |
| Confirmation     | Server                         | Progress                         | Status       |
| Results          | RD Session Host role serv      | ice                              |              |
|                  | mob-ts2.mob.local              |                                  | Succeeded    |
|                  |                                |                                  |              |
|                  |                                | < Previous Next >                | Close Cancel |

Figure 49. Addition of the Server is successfully completed

#### Setting up the License Server

The RD License Server must be defined in the configuration to access licenses for remote desktop sessions.

Execute the following steps to setup the license server:

1. In the **Server Manager - Remote Desktop Services**, edit the deployment properties.



Figure 50. Editing the Remote Desktop Services Deployment Properties

2. Select RD Licensing and specify the licensing according to the type of RD License CALs purchased. Type in the computer name of the RD license server, click **Add** and then click **Apply** and **OK**.

| 1   | Deployment Properties   |
|---|---|
| Configure the de<br>Show All<br>RD Gateway +<br>RD Licensing -<br>RD Web Access +<br>Certificates + | RD Licensing         Select the Remote Desktop licensing mode:         Per Device         Per Usar         Specify a license server, and then click Add:         MDB-DC1.MOB.LOCAL         Select the order for the Remote Desktop license servers:         The RD Session Host server or the RD Virtualization Host server sends requests for licenses to the specified license servers in the order in which you list them.         Move Up         Move Down         Bernove |
|   | OK Cancel Apply   |

Figure 51. Specifying the RD Licensing for the Remote Desktop Server

#### **Creating a Remote Desktop User Group**

While there are Remote Desktop Users in the active directory configuration it may be preferred not to use this as it will grant remote logon to other servers.

In the domain controller, use the Active Directory Users and Computers interface to create a new security group for the purpose of assigning remote operator privileges.

In the domain controller, create a new group for remote access.

.

|   | Activ  | Directon llean and Computers           | _ 🗆 X    |
|---|--|--|----------|
| File Action Vie                           | New  | Object - Group                         |          |
| ← → 2<br>Active Directory<br>Saved Querie | Create in: mob.local,                              | /Users                                 | <u>^</u> |
| ⊿ 🚔 mob.local                             | Group name:  |  |          |
| ▷ iii Builtin                             | IndustrialITRemote                                 |  |          |
| ⊳ 🚉 Domain (                              | Group name (pre-Windows 2000):                     |  |          |
| ForeignSe                                 | IndustrialITRemote                                 |  |          |
| ▶ <u>Manag</u> ed                         | Group scope<br>Domain local<br>Global<br>Universal | Group type<br>Security<br>Distribution |          |
|   |  | OK Cancel                              | =        |
| < 111                                     | >  |  | ~        |

Figure 52. Creating a user group for remote desktop access

# **Creating a Remote User**

Execute the following steps to set up the first remote user:

1. In the domain controller, use the Active Directory Users and Computers interface to create a new user.

|                      | rd user1                        | l Proper       | ties           | ? X          |
|----------------------|---------------------------------|----------------|----------------|--------------|
| Member Of            | Dial-in                         | Envi           | ronment        | Sessions     |
| Remote control       | Remote D                        | )<br>esktop Se | rvices Profile | COM+         |
| General Address      | Account                         | Profile        | Telephones     | Organization |
| User logon name:     |                                 |                |                |              |
| rduser1              |                                 | @mob.l         | ocal           | ~            |
| User logon name (pre | -Windows 200                    | D):            |                |              |
| MOB\                 |                                 | rduser1        |                |              |
| Account options:     | nge password a<br>ange password | t next logo    | n              | ^            |
| Store password       | r expires<br>I using reversibl  | e encryptic    | n              | ~            |
| Account expires      | Thursday ,                      | April 1        | 10, 2014       |              |
| C                    | К                               | ancel          | Apply          | Help         |

Figure 53. New User for Remote Desktop access

2. To provide security access for remote desktop login, make the user a member of the remote desktop security group. The user is also added to the IndustrialITUser group for access to 800xA and to the Users group to allow local login.

|                  |            | rd user   | l Proper                        | ties                               | ? X                         |  |  |
|------------------|------------|---|---------------------------------|------------------------------------|-----------------------------|--|--|
| Remote           | control    | Remote [  | )esktop Se                      | rvices Profile                     | COM+                        |  |  |
| General          | Address    | Remote Desktop Services Profile         COM+           Account         Profile         Telephones         Organization           Dial-in         Environment         Sessions |                                 |                                    |                             |  |  |
| Membe            | r Of       | Dial-in   | Envi                            | ronment                            | Sessions                    |  |  |
| Member of        | f:         |   |                                 |                                    |                             |  |  |
| Name             |            | Active Direct   | ory Domain                      | Services Folder                    | r                           |  |  |
| Domain           | Users      | mob.local/Us  | ers                             |                                    |                             |  |  |
| Industria        | IITRemote  | mob.local/Us  | ers                             |                                    |                             |  |  |
| Industria        | IITUser    | mob.local/Us  | ers                             |                                    |                             |  |  |
| Users            |            | mob.local/Bu  | iltin                           |                                    |                             |  |  |
| A <u>d</u> d     | . <u>F</u> | emove   |                                 |                                    |                             |  |  |
| Primary gro      | oup: Do    | omain Users   |                                 |                                    |                             |  |  |
| <u>S</u> et Prin | nary Group | There is n<br>you have<br>application   | o need to o<br>Macintosh<br>ns. | change Primary<br>clients or POSI) | group unless<br>X-compliant |  |  |
|                  | 01         |   | Cancel                          | Apply                              | Help                        |  |  |

Figure 54. Remote Desktop Security Group Membership

## **Creating a New Collection**

A collection is one or more Remote Desktop Session Hosts and provides control over the remote desktop sessions such as user group access control and load balancing.

To create a new collection:

1. Select the **Collections** in the Server Manager and select **Create Session Collection** from the **Tasks**.



Figure 55. Creating a new Remote Desktop Session Collection

2. At the **Before you begin** window, click **Next**.



Figure 56. Creating a Collection Information

3. Provide a name and description for the new collection and click Next.



Figure 57. Providing a name and description for the Collection

4. Add the Remote Desktop Session Hosts to the new collection and click **Next**.

| <b>b</b>                            |                           | Create Col                     | lection         | _ <b>D</b> X           |
|-------------------------------------|---------------------------|--------------------------------|-----------------|------------------------|
| Specify RD S                        | ession Host s             | servers                        |                 |                        |
| Before You Begin<br>Collection Name | Select the RD Session     | Host servers from the se       | rver pool to ad | ld to this collection. |
| RD Session Host                     | Server Pool               |                                |                 | Selected               |
| User Groups<br>User Profile Disks   | Filter:                   |                                |                 | Computer               |
| Confirmation<br>Progress            | Name<br>mob-ts1.mob.local | IP Address                     | Operat          | mob-ts1<br>mob-ts2     |
|                                     | mob-ts2.mob.local         |                                |                 |                        |
|                                     | < 2 Computer(s) found     | Ш                              | >               | 2 Computer(s) selected |
|                                     |                           | < <u>P</u> revious <u>N</u> ex | t >             | Create Cancel          |

Figure 58. Adding Remote Desktop Session host servers to the new collection

5. Specify the user groups which are allowed to connect to the collection. In the Default Wizard configuration, Domain Users is added. To have a tighter limit on user access, use the group created specifically for remote access. In this example, the IndustrialITRemote user group.

| <b>b</b>   | Create Collection   |
|--|---|
| Specify user grou                                      | ps  |
| Before You Begin<br>Collection Name<br>RD Section Hort | Add the user groups that should have access to connect to the collection. User Groups: MOR\InductrialITRemote Add |
| User Groups  | Remove  |
| User Profile Disks                                     |   |
| Confirmation   |   |
| Progress   |   |
|  | < <u>P</u> revious <u>N</u> ext > <u>Create</u> Cancel  |

*Figure 59. Specifying the user groups to have access to the remote desktop session collection* 

6. Remove the selection of Enable user profile disks check box and click Next.



Figure 60. Specifying the user profile disks option

7. At the **Confirm Selections** window, review the configuration and click **Create**.

| <b>b</b>                            | Create Collection                           |
|-------------------------------------|---|
| Confirm selections                  |   |
| Before You Begin<br>Collection Name | Collection Name<br>ABB 800xA RDS Collection |
| RD Session Host                     | Users and User Groups                       |
| User Groups                         | MOB\IndustrialITRemote                      |
| User Profile Disks                  | Remote Desktop Session Host Servers         |
| Progress                            | MOB-TS1.MOB.LOCAL<br>mob-ts2.mob.local      |
|                                     | <b>User Profile Disks</b><br>No             |
|                                     | < Previous Next > Create Cancel             |

Figure 61. Confirmation of changes to be done

8. Click **Close** after the changes are successfully completed.



Figure 62. Completed creation of new collection

### Limiting loading of Remote Desktop Session - Load balancing

Load balancing is a function of the Remote Desktop Session Collection that enables the control of the maximum number of sessions that can be running on a Remote Desktop Session Host.

To access the Remote Desktop Session load balancing:

1. Select the collection and select Edit Properties from Tasks.



Figure 63. Editing the collection properties to access the load balancing settings

2. Select the Load Balancing option and specify the Session Limit. In the example below, each Remote Desktop Session Host has been limited to 2 sessions. If a user is logged into the server (that is, not in a remote session), this is still counted as a session. This value should be set to the corresponding maximum users for each RD Session Host Server.

| <b>a</b>   |           | ABB 800xA RDS Coll  | lection Pro                                   | perties   | _ <b>D</b> X  |
|--|-----------|---|---|---|---|
| Session Colle  | ctior     | 1   |   |   |   |
| Sho<br>General<br>User Groups<br>Session<br>Security | * + + + + | Configure load balanci<br>If you are using more than one RI<br>to create on each RD Session Hos | ng setting<br>O Session Hos<br>t server by us | ]5<br>it server, you can s<br>ing the Session Lin | pecify how many sessions<br>nit column. To prioritize |
| Load Balancing                                       | -         | how sessions are created on serve   | ers, use the Re                               | elative Weight colu                               | imn.  |
| Client Settings                                      | +         | MOB-TS1.MOB.LOCAL   | 4.00 GB                                       | Relative Weight                                   | 2   |
| User Profile Disks                                   | Ŧ         | mob-ts2.mob.local   | 4.00 GB                                       | 100   | 2   |
|  |           |   |   |   |   |
|  |           |   | 0   | OK  | Cancel Apply  |

Figure 64. Configuring load balancing for the Remote Desktop Session Collection

Any of the Remote Desktop Session Host server IP addresses can be used to make a connection. If the designated server session limit is reached, another available server in the collection will be used. If there are no more sessions available, an error message will be presented.

#### **Testing Load Balancing**

It is essential to confirm that the load balancing is working as intended. This is done by setting an initial low maximum user count on the Remote Desktop Session Servers and attempting to connect more users than the maximum. This can be done by making multiple remote desktop sessions from a client to the Remote Desktop Session servers using different users for each session.



The user logged into the console is counted as one user. In the following example, the maximum user count is set to 2, there is a user logged into the console (800xAInstaller) and a remote desktop session has been started using the rduser1 user.

| 12                                | Task Manager     |               |                            |                             |   |  |  |
|-----------------------------------|------------------|---------------|----------------------------|-----------------------------|---|--|--|
| File Options View                 |                  |               |                            |                             |   |  |  |
| Processes Performance Users Detai | ils Services     |               |                            |                             | _ |  |  |
| •                                 |                  | 9%            | 47%                        |                             |   |  |  |
| User                              | Status           | СРО           | Memory                     |                             | - |  |  |
| 800xAInstaller                    |                  | 0%            | 190.3 MB                   |                             |   |  |  |
| ▶ 🎦 rduser1 (11)                  |                  | 0%            | 69.7 MB                    |                             |   |  |  |
|                                   |                  |               |                            |                             | _ |  |  |
| Fewer details                     |                  |               |                            | Disconnec                   | t |  |  |
| 1                                 | Syste            | em            |                            | _ 0                         | x |  |  |
| 🍥 🐵 🔻 🛉 🕎 « System and S          | ecurity 🕨 System | ~ ¢           | Search C                   | Control Panel 🖌             |   |  |  |
|                                   | Installed mem    | ory (RAM):    | 4.00 GB                    |                             |   |  |  |
| Control Panel Home                | System type:     |               | 64-bit Operat<br>processor | ting System, x64-based      |   |  |  |
| 🛞 Device Manager                  | Pen and Touc     | h:            | No Pen or To               | ouch Input is available for |   |  |  |
| 😵 Remote settings                 |                  |               | this Display               |                             |   |  |  |
| 😵 Advanced system settings        | Computer name,   | domain, and v | workgroup set              | tings                       | н |  |  |
|                                   | Computer na      | me:           | mob-ts1                    | 🚱 Change settings           | _ |  |  |
| See also                          | Full computer    | r name:       | mob-ts1.mol                | b.                          | = |  |  |
| Action Center                     | Computer des     | cription:     |                            |                             |   |  |  |
| Windows Update                    | Domain:          |               | mob.local                  |                             | ~ |  |  |

*Figure 65. One remote desktop session user in addition to the locally logged in user in Remote Desktop Session Host Server 1* 

When an additional user is logged in (rduser2), this user is redirected to another remote desktop session host in the same collection. In the example below, mob-ts2.

| 3                                     |              |        |          | Task I   | Manager   |  |  | - 0                    | ^         |
|---------------------------------------|--------------|--------|----------|--|---|--|--|------------------------|-----------|
| File Opti                             | ions View    |        |          |  |   |  |  |                        |           |
| Processes                             | Performance  | Users  | Details  | Services   |   |  |  |                        |           |
| llear                                 | •            |        | G        |  | 1%  | 38%  |  |                        |           |
| 80                                    | 0xAlnstaller |        | 30       | atus   | 0%  | 65.2 MB  |  |                        |           |
| ⊳ P¶ rd                               | Juser2 (11)  |        |          |  | 0.6%  | 71.0 MB  |  |                        |           |
| Fewe                                  | r details    |        |          | Sv   | stem  |  |  | Disconr                | nect<br>X |
| Fewe                                  | r details    | System | and Sect | Sy<br>urity • System   | rstem   | C Search   | Control Pane                               | Discon                 | x         |
| Fewe                                  | r details    | System | and Sect | Sy<br>urity > System<br>omputer name,  | rstem<br>n v  | C Search   | a Control Pane                             | Discon                 | x<br>p    |
| Fewe                                  | r details    | System | and Sect | Sy<br>urity > System<br>omputer name,<br>Computer na   | stem<br>, domain, and w<br>ime:                           | © Search<br>rorkgroup settir<br>mob-ts2                              | n Control Panel<br>ngs<br>&Chang           | Disconr<br>ge settings | ρ<br>γ    |
| Fewe  Contri  Contri  Remo            | r details    | System | and Sect | Sy<br>urity > System<br>omputer name,<br>Computer na<br>Full compute                           | stem<br>, domain, and w<br>ime: [<br>r name:              | C Search<br>rorkgroup settin<br>mob-ts2<br>mob-ts2.mob.l             | n Control Panel<br>ngs<br>& Chany<br>local | Disconr                | x<br>p    |
| Fewe Contre Contre Contre Remo Advar  | er details   | System | and Sect | Sy<br>urity > System<br>omputer name,<br>Computer na<br>Full compute<br>Computer de            | stem  | C Search<br>rorkgroup settin<br>mob-ts2<br>mob-ts2.mob.l             | n Control Panel<br>ngs<br>😵 Chang<br>local | Disconi                | p<br>p    |
| Fewe Contro Contro Remo Advar See als | r details    | System | and Sect | Sy<br>urity > System<br>omputer name,<br>Computer na<br>Full compute<br>Computer de<br>Domain: | stem<br>, domain, and w<br>ime:<br>gr name:<br>scription: | © Search<br>orkgroup settir<br>mob-ts2<br>mob-ts2.mob.l<br>mob.local | ngs<br>@Chany<br>local                     | Discon                 | nect<br>۲ |

*Figure 66. A second remote desktop session user is redirected to an available remote desktop session host server* 

If there are no available Remote Desktop Session Host Servers, that is, all the session limits are reached, an error box will be presented indicating that was a problem connecting to the remote computer:



*Figure 67. Attempting to establish a remote desktop session where session limits have been reached* 

## **Enabling Audio**

The default installation of Windows Server 2012 R2 does not enable audio. Audio is required for Remote Desktop Sessions for audible alarms. The system tray in the Remote Desktop Session server shows the current state of the audio support. In Figure 68, audio has not been enabled yet:



Figure 68. Audio not enabled in Window Server 2012R2

To enable audio, select **Services** from the Computer Manager. Right-click the Windows Audio service and select **Properties**.

| 2  | Computer Manager   | nent   |   |   |  | x |
|--|--|--|---|---|--|---|
| File Action View Help  |  |  |   |   |  |   |
| Bertices     Bertices | Nerve<br>Windows Audio<br>Windows Audio<br>Windows Conrect<br>Windows Conrect<br>Windows Driver Fo<br>Windows Error Rep<br>Windows Error Rep<br>Windows Event Co<br>Windows Event Lo | Description<br>Start<br>Stop<br>Pause<br>Resume<br>Restart<br>All Tasks<br>Refresh<br>Properties | Status<br>d<br>f<br>e<br>s<br>Running<br>d<br>f<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k<br>k | Startup Type<br>Manual<br>Manual<br>Automatic (T<br>Manual (Trig<br>Manual (Trig<br>Manual (Trig<br>Manual<br>Automatic | Log On As<br>Local Service<br>Local Service<br>Local Service<br>Local Service<br>Local Service<br>Local Service<br>Local Syste<br>Network S<br>Local Service | < |
|  |  | Help   |   |   |  |   |

Figure 69. Accessing the Windows Audio service properties

Set the Startup type to Automatic, click Start and then click OK.

| Windows Audio Properties (Local Computer)   |  |  |  |  |  |
|---|--|--|--|--|--|
| General Log On Recovery Dependencies  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Service name: Audiosrv  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Display name: Windows Audio   |  |  |  |  |  |
| Anages audio for Windows-based programs. If this $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}$ service is stopped, audio devices and effects will not $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}$ |  |  |  |  |  |
| Path to executable:<br>C:\Windows\System32\svchost.exe +k LocalServiceNetworkRestricted   |  |  |  |  |  |
| Startup typ <u>e</u> : Automatic V  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Service status: Stopped   |  |  |  |  |  |
| Start Stop Pause Resume   |  |  |  |  |  |
| You can specify the start parameters that apply when you start the service from here.   |  |  |  |  |  |
| Start parameters:   |  |  |  |  |  |
| OK Cancel Apply   |  |  |  |  |  |

Figure 70. Setting the Windows Audio service to Automatic and starting the service

Now, the speaker in the system tray indicates that the audio is enabled.



Figure 71. Audio enabled in the Remote Desktop Session Host server

# **Section 5 Certificate Authority**

The certificate authority is responsible for providing certificates which are used in the authentication of the wireless device to the wireless access point. As it is expected to have limited number of mobile devices used in conjunction with the 800xA system, it is preferable to have one certificate per device. This provides a more concise control over device access to the wireless networks.

# **Installing the Certificate Authority**

Execute the following steps:

1. To add the certificate authority role, login to the radius server and start the **Server Manager.** Select **Add Roles and Features**.



Figure 72. Selecting the Add Roles and features to add the certificate authority role

2. Before You Begin window appears. Click Next.



Figure 73. Before you begin information message

3. Select Role-based or feature-based installation and click Next.



Figure 74. Selecting Installation Type

4. Select the radius server and click **Next**.

| <b>a</b>                              | A  | dd Roles and Fe | atures Wizard                   | _ <b>D</b> X                               |  |
|---------------------------------------|--|-----------------|---------------------------------|--|--|
| Select destina                        | ation server   |                 |                                 | DESTINATION SERVER<br>mob-radius.mob.local |  |
| Before You Begin<br>Installation Type | Select a server or a virtual hard disk on which to install roles and features.  Select a server from the server pool  Select a virtual hard disk   |                 |                                 |  |  |
| Server Roles<br>Features              | Server Pool  |                 |                                 |  |  |
| Results                               | Name<br>mob-radius mob local   | IP Address      | Operating System                | R2 Standard                                |  |
|                                       | 1 Computer(s) found<br>1 Computer(s) found<br>This page shows servers that are running Windows Server 2012, and that have been added by using the<br>Add Servers command in Server Manager. Offline servers and newly-added servers from which data<br>collection is still incomplete are not shown. |                 |                                 |  |  |
|                                       |  | < <u>P</u> rev  | rious <u>N</u> ext > <u>I</u> n | stall Cancel                               |  |

Figure 75. Selecting radius server for installation of the new role

5. At the Select Server Roles window, select the Active Directory Certificate Services role. This will call a prompt to add additional features. Select the Include management tools check box and click Add Features.



*Figure 76. Selecting to add the Active Directory Certificate Services role and required features* 

6. In the Select Features window, click Next.

| Ē.  | Add Roles and Features Wizard   | = <b>D</b> X  |
|---|---|---|
| Before You Begin<br>Installation Type<br>Server Selection<br>Server Roles<br>Features<br>AD CS<br>Role Services | Select one or more features to install on the selected server.  Features  NET Framework 3.5 Features  MIT Framework 4.5 Features (2 of 7 installed)  Background Intelligent Transfer Service (BITS) BitLocker Drive Encryption BitLocker Network Unlock | DESTINATION SERVER<br>mob-radius.mob.local<br>Description<br>.NET Framework 3.5 combines the<br>power of the .NET Framework 2.0<br>APIs with new technologies for<br>building applications that offer<br>appealing user interfaces, protect<br>your customers' personal identity<br>information enable seamless and |
| Confirmation  | BranchCache Client for NFS C  | secure communication, and provide<br>the ability to model a range of  |
|   | < <u>P</u> revious <u>N</u> ext >   | Install Cancel  |

Figure 77. Selecting the features

7. Click **Next** at the information window.


Figure 78. Information window on Active Directory Certificate Services

8. At the **Select role services** window, select the **Certification Authority** role and click **Next**.



Figure 79. Adding Certification Authority Role

9. Review the configuration changes to be done and click Install.

| 4  | Add Roles and Features Wizard   | _ 0 X   |
|--|---|---|
| Confirm insta<br>Before You Begin<br>Installation Type<br>Server Selection<br>Server Roles<br>Features | To install the following roles, role services, or features on selected server, click In Restart the destination server automatically if required Optional features (such as administration tools) might be displayed on this page been selected automatically. If you do not want to install these optional features their check boxes. | DESTINATION SERVER<br>mob-radius.mob.local<br>Install.<br>e because they have<br>i, click Previous to clear |
| AD CS<br>Role Services<br>Confirmation<br>Results  | Active Directory Certificate Services<br>Certification Authority<br>Remote Server Administration Tools<br>Role Administration Tools<br>Active Directory Certificate Services Tools<br>Certification Authority Management Tools<br>Export configuration settings<br>Specify an alternate source path                                     |   |
|  | < <u>Previous</u> <u>Next</u> >   | nstall Cancel   |

Figure 80. Reviewing configuration changes before installation

10. Click Close after completing the installation.



Figure 81. Successful completion of the role addition

### **Configuring the Certificate Authority**

After installing the Certificate Authority, it must be configured to setup the base mode of operation. This requirement will be highlighted in the alert in the Server Manage.

Click the alert in the Server Manager, and select the Configure Active Directory Certificate Services on this node.



Figure 82. Initiating Certificate Authority post installation configuration

11. Provide the required administrative credentials to configure the node and click **Next**.



Figure 83. Supplying the required administrative credentials to configure the role

12. Select Certification Authority role to configure and click Next.



Figure 84. Selecting the Certification Authority to configure

13. At the Setup Type window, keep the setting as Enterprise CA and click Next.



Figure 85. Selecting the CA setup type as Enterprise

14. **Specify CA Type** window appears. Leave the setting as **Root CA** and click **Next**.



Figure 86. Specifying the Root CA option



15. Select **Create a new private key** when requested to set up a private key and click **Next**.

Figure 87. Specifying that a new private key should be produced

16. Leave the defaults when configuring the cryptography for CA, and click Next.

| <b>B</b>                     | AD CS Configuration   |  |
|------------------------------|---|--|
| Cryptography                 | for CA DESTINATION SERVER<br>mob-radius.mob.local                           |  |
| Credentials<br>Role Services | Specify the cryptographic options   |  |
| Setup Type                   | Select a <u>cryptographic provider</u> : <u>K</u> ey length:                |  |
| СА Туре                      | RSA#Microsoft Software Key Storage Provider 2048                            |  |
| Private Key                  | Select the bash algorithm for signing certificates issued by this CA:       |  |
| Cryptography                 |   |  |
| CA Name                      | SHA384  |  |
| Validity Period              | SHA512  |  |
| Certificate Database         | SHA1  |  |
| Confirmation                 | MD5   |  |
|                              | Allow administrator interaction when the private key is accessed by the CA. |  |
|                              |   |  |
|                              | < <u>Previous</u> <u>Next</u> > <u>Configure</u> Cancel                     |  |

Figure 88. Using default cryptography configuration

17. Leave the default suggestion for the common name for the CA and click Next.

| A                            | AD CS Configuration  |
|------------------------------|--|
| CA Name                      | DESTINATION SERVER<br>mob-radius.mob.local   |
| Credentials<br>Role Services | Specify the name of the CA   |
| Setup Type<br>CA Type        | Type a common name to identify this certification authority (CA). This name is added to all<br>certificates issued by the CA. Distinguished name suffix values are automatically generated but can<br>be modified. |
| Private Key                  | Common name for this CA:   |
| CA Name                      | mob-MOB-RADIUS-CA  |
| Validity Period              | Distinguished name suffix:   |
| Certificate Database         | DC=mob,DC=local  |
| Confirmation                 | Preview of distinguished name:   |
| Progress                     | CN=mob-MOB-RADIUS-CA,DC=mob,DC=local   |
| Results                      | More about CA Name   |
|                              | < Previous Next > Configure Cancel   |

Figure 89. Providing a common name for the CA

18. Enter a validity period for the certificate generated by the CA and click Next.



Figure 90. Specifying the certificate validity period

19. Leave the certificate database settings as default and click Next.

| <b>a</b>                     | AD CS Configuration                | _ 🗆 X                                      |
|------------------------------|------------------------------------|--|
| CA Database                  |                                    | DESTINATION SERVER<br>mob-radius.mob.local |
| Credentials<br>Role Services | Specify the database locations     |  |
| Setup Type                   | Certificate database location:     |  |
| СА Туре                      | C:\Windows\system32\CertLog        |  |
| Private Key                  | Certificate database log location: |  |
| Cryptography                 | C:\Windows\system32\CertLog        |  |
| CA Name                      |                                    |  |
| Validity Period              |                                    |  |
| Certificate Database         |                                    |  |
| Confirmation                 | More about CA Database             |  |
|                              | < Previous Next >                  | Configure Cancel                           |

Figure 91. Default configuration for the certificate database

20. At the confirmation window, click **Configure**.

| <b>a</b>             | AD CS Configur                                   | ation 🔄 🗖 🗙  |
|----------------------|--|--|
| Confirmation         |  | DESTINATION SERVER<br>mob-radius.mob.local                         |
| Credentials          | To configure the following roles,                | role services, or features, click Configure.                       |
| Role Services        | <ul> <li>Active Directory Certificate</li> </ul> | e Services   |
| Setup Type           | Cantification Authority                          |  |
| CA Type              | CA Type:   | Enternrise Root  |
| Private Key          | Cryptographic provider:                          | RSA#Microsoft Software Key Storage Provider                        |
| Cryptography         | Hash Algorithm:                                  | SHA1   |
| CA Name              | Key Length:                                      | 2048   |
| Validity Period      | Allow Administrator Interaction:                 | Disabled   |
| Certificate Database | Certificate Validity Period:                     | 3/11/2034 9:17:00 AM   |
| Confirmation         | Certificate Database Location:                   | CN=mob-MOB-RADIUS-CA,DC=mob,DC=local<br>C\Windows\system32\CertLog |
| Progress             | Certificate Database Log                         | C:\Windows\system32\CertLog  |
| Doculte              | Location:  | -  |
|                      | < <u>P</u> revious                               | Next > Configure Cancel  |

Figure 92. Confirmation to commit the configuration changes

21. After successful completion of configuration changes, click Close.



Figure 93. Completion of configuration changes

## **Section 6 Creating Certificates**

Each device should have its own certificate. When the NPS server configuration is created, one certificate is used for the first client access.

#### Creating a new certificate for the device

Execute the following to create a certificate for a device:

1. Logon to the node where the Certificate Authority has been installed and run the mmc command.



Figure 94. Starting mmc on the Certificate Authority node

2. Handling certificates is done through a Snap-in. Select **File > Add/Remove Snap-in**.

| 5   |        |                                | Console            | e1 - [Console Root]      | _ <b>D</b> X |
|-----|--------|--------------------------------|--------------------|--------------------------|--------------|
| -   | File   | Action View Favorites          | Window Help        |                          | _ & ×        |
| ¢   |        | New                            | Ctrl+N             |                          |              |
|     |        | Open                           | Ctrl+0             |                          | Actions      |
|     |        | Save                           | Ctrl+S             | ms to show in this view. | Console Root |
|     | _      | Save As                        |                    |                          | More Actions |
|     |        | Add/Remove Snap-in             | Ctrl+M             | J                        |              |
|     |        | Options                        |                    |                          |              |
|     |        | 1 C:\Windows\system32\certs    | srv                |                          |              |
|     |        | Exit                           |                    |                          |              |
| Ena | bles y | you to add snap-ins to or remo | ve them from the s | nap-in console.          |              |

#### Figure 95. Adding the Certificates snap-in

3. From the available snap-ins, select the Certificates snap-in and then click Add.

| xtensible snap-ins, you can<br>vailable snap-ins: | i configure which e | xter   | ions are enabled.<br>Selected snap-ins:              |                       |
|---|---------------------|--------|--|-----------------------|
| Snap-in   | Vendor              | ~      | Console Root   | Edit Extensions       |
| ActiveX Control                                   | Microsoft Cor       |        |  |                       |
| Authorization Manager                             | Microsoft Cor       |        |  | Remove                |
| Certificate Templates                             | Microsoft Cor       | ≡      |  |                       |
| Certificates                                      | Microsoft Cor       |        |  | Movello               |
| Certification Authority                           | Microsoft Cor       |        |  | Hove gp               |
| Component Services                                | Microsoft Cor       |        |  | Move Down             |
| Computer Managem                                  | Microsoft Cor       |        | Add >  |                       |
| Device Manager                                    | Microsoft Cor       |        |  |                       |
| Group Policy Object                               | Microsoft Cor       |        |  |                       |
| IP Security Monitor                               | Microsoft Cor       | $\sim$ |  | Advanced              |
| escription:                                       |                     |        |  |                       |
| The Certificates snap-in allo                     | ws you to browse    | the    | ontents of the certificate stores for yourself, a se | rvice, or a computer. |

Figure 96. Selecting the Certificates snap-in

4. Select to manage certificates for the computer and click **Next**.



Figure 97. Selecting to manage certificates for the Computer Account

5. Select to manage certificates for the local computer and click **Finish**.

|  | Select Computer  | x  |
|--|--|----|
| Select the computer you want the<br>This snap-in will always manage<br>Local computer: the com | nis snap-in to manage.<br>ge:<br>pouter this console is running on)      |    |
| Allow the selected compu<br>only applies if you save the                                       | ter to be changed when launching from the command line. This is console. | ]  |
|  | < <u>B</u> ack Finish Cance  | el |

Figure 98. Selecting to manage certificates for the local computer

6. Click OK.

| ailable snap-ins:  |  |   | Selected snap-ins: |   |
|--|--|---|--------------------|---|
| ActiveX Control<br>ActiveX Control<br>Certificate Templates<br>Certificates<br>Certificates<br>Certification Authority<br>Component Services<br>Computer Managem<br>Decir Manager<br>Decir Manager | Vendor<br>Microsoft Cor<br>Microsoft Cor<br>Microsoft Cor<br>Microsoft Cor<br>Microsoft Cor<br>Microsoft Cor<br>Microsoft Cor<br>Microsoft Cor | - | Console Root       | Edit Extensions<br>Remove<br>Move Up<br>Move Down |
| Group Policy Object<br>IP Security Monitor   | Microsoft Cor<br>Microsoft Cor   | ~ |                    | Ad <u>v</u> anced                                 |

Figure 99. Certificates snap-in added to mcc

To create a new certificate, navigate to the Console Root > Certificates > Personal > Certificates, right-click the Certificates item and select All Tasks > Request New Certificate.



Figure 100. Creating a new certificate for a device

8. At the **Before you begin** window, click **Next**.



Figure 101. Before you create a certificate window

9. At the Select Certificate Enrollment Policy window, click Next.



Figure 102. Selecting the certificate enrollment policy

10. Select Computer at the Request Certificates window and click Enroll.



Figure 103. Enroll the new certificate

11. At the confirmation that the new certificate has been produced, click **Finish**.

|  |   | _ 🗆 X          |
|--|---|----------------|
| 📮 Certificate Enrollment   |   |                |
| Certificate Installation Resu<br>The following certificates have bee | Ilts<br>in enrolled and installed on this computer. |                |
| Active Directory Enrollment Po                                       | licy  |                |
| Computer   | 🖌 STATUS: Succeeded                                 | Details 🗸      |
|  |   |                |
|  |   | <u>F</u> inish |

Figure 104. Certificate request completed

12. Use the Properties on the new certificate to change the friendly name to identify the intended device.



Figure 105. Certificate for device with friendly name

#### **Export Certificates**

To export the certificate:

 Login to the authorization server and access the certificates through the mmc. Navigate to the Console Root > Certificates > Personal > Certificates, and right-click the device. Note that the previously defined friendly name assists in selecting the correct device. From the context menu, select All Tasks > Export.

| Console1 - [Console Root   | \Certificates (Local Co | mputer)\Perso                | nal\Certificate                           | s] <b>– – ×</b>     |
|--|-------------------------|------------------------------|---|---------------------|
| 🔚 File Action View Favorites   | Window Help             |                              |   | _ @ ×               |
| 🗢 🄿 🙇 🖬 🔏 🖬  | 🔒 🔽 🖬                   |                              |   |                     |
| Console Root ^ Is  | sued To 📍               | Friendly Name                | Expiration Date                           | Intended Purposes   |
| 🔺 🗊 Certificates (Local Comp 🛛 💈   | mob-MOB-RADIUS-CA       | <none></none>                | 3/11/2034                                 | <all></all>         |
| ⊿ 🧮 Personal 🛛 🐒   | mob-radius.mob.local    | iPad-GW                      | 3/11/2015                                 | Client Authenticati |
| Certificates<br>☐ Certificates<br>☐ Trusted Root Certifica                 | Open                    |                              |   |                     |
| Enterprise Trust   | All Tasks 🕨             | Open                         |   |                     |
| Intermediate Certifica     Trusted Publishers     Intermediate Certificate | Cut<br>Copy             | Request Cert<br>Renew Certif | tificate with New K<br>ficate with New Ke | ey                  |
| Third-Party Root Cert  | Delete                  | Manage Priv                  | ate Keys                                  |                     |
| < III > <  | Properties              | Advanced O                   | perations                                 | •                   |
| Export a certificate   | Help                    | Export                       |   |                     |

Figure 106. Exporting the Certificate for a device

2. In the Certificate Export Wizard, click Next.



Figure 107. Certificate Export Wizard

3. Click Next at the Export Private Key window.



Figure 108. Exporting the private key options

4. Use the default export file format and click **Next**.

| Ex | port File Format<br>Certificates can be exported in a variety of file formats.   |
|----|--|
|    | Select the format you want to use:   |
|    | DER encoded binary X.509 (.CER)  |
|    | O Bage-64 encoded X.509 (.CER)   |
|    | <ul> <li><u>Cryptographic Message Syntax Standard - PKCS #7 Certificates (.P78)</u></li> <li><u>Indude all certificates in the certification path if possible</u></li> </ul> |
|    | <ul> <li>Personal Information Exchange - PKCS #12 (.PFX)</li> <li>Indude all certificates in the certification path if possible</li> </ul>                                   |
|    | Delete the private key if the export is successful   |
|    | Export all extended properties   |
|    | $\bigcirc$ Microsoft Serialized Certificate Store (.SST)   |
|    | Next Cance   |

Figure 109. Setting the export file format

5. Provide a file name for the certificate and click **Next**.



Figure 110. Providing a file name for the exported certificate

6. Click **Finish** to complete the export operation.



Figure 111. Completing the certificate export wizard

7. Click **OK** to acknowledge the successful completion.

| Certificate Export Wizard  |
|----------------------------|
| The export was successful. |
| ОК                         |

Figure 112. Completion of exporting the certificate for a device

# Section 7 Configuring NPS (RADIUS)

This section describes the procedure to add and configure the NPS (RADIUS).

#### Adding NPS (RADIUS)

In Windows Server 2012 R2, the RADIUS functionality is included in the Network Policy and Access Services role. This must be added to the authorization servers.

Execute the following steps to add the NPS (RADIUS):

1. Logon to the authorization server and start the Server Manager.

Select Add roles and features.



Figure 113. Starting the Server Manager in the authorization server





Figure 114. Before you add the roles information

3. Select Role-based or feature-based installation and click Next.



Figure 115. Selecting Installation Type

4. Select the authorization server and click **Next**.

| Ъ   | A  | dd Roles and Fe  | atures Wizard   | - • ×   |
|---|--|--|---|---|
| Select destina  | ation server   |  |   | DESTINATION SERVER<br>mob-radius.mob.local    |
| Before You Begin<br>Installation Type<br>Server Selection | Select a server or a virtual hard disk on which to install roles and features.    Select a server from the server pool  Select a virtual hard disk |  |   |   |
| Server Roles  | Server Pool  |  |   |   |
| Confirmation  | Filter:  |  |   |   |
|   | Name   | IP Address   | Operating System  |   |
|   | mob-radius.mob.local   | 172.16.4.12,19   | Microsoft Windows Server 2012   | R2 Standard                                   |
|   | 1 Computer(s) found  |  |   |   |
|   | This page shows servers th<br>Add Servers command in S<br>collection is still incomplet  | at are running Wind<br>Server Manager. Offi<br>ie are not shown. | lows Server 2012, and that have b<br>ine servers and newly-added serv | een added by using the<br>ers from which data |
|   |  | < <u>P</u> rev   | rious <u>N</u> ext >  | Stall   |

Figure 116. Selecting authorization server for the NPS (RADIUS) role

5. In Select Server Roles wizard, select the Network Policy and Access Services check box and click Next.

| <b>B</b>   | Add Roles and Features   | Wizard 🗕 🗖 🗙   |
|--|--|--|
| Before You Begin<br>Installation Type<br>Server Selection                        | Roles DHCP Server  | Add Roles and Features Wizard Add features that are required for Network Policy and Access Services? The following tools are required to manage this feature, but do not have to be installed on the same server.  |
| Features<br>Network Policy and Acces<br>Role Services<br>Confirmation<br>Results | DNS Server Fax Server Fax Server Fax Server Father and Storage Services (1 of 12 in Hyper-V Father V Father Access Services Frint and Document Services Father Access Services Father | Remote Server Administration Tools     Role Administration Tools     [Tools] Network Policy and Access Services Tools |
|  | < <u>P</u> r   | revious Next > Install Cancel  |

Figure 117. Adding the Network Policy and Access Services role

6. In the Select Features window, click Next.



Figure 118. Selecting features

7. In **Network Policy and Access Services** wizard, review the information on the policy and click **Next**.



Figure 119. Information regarding Network Policy and Access Services

8. In Select Role Services wizard, select the Network Policy Server check box to access the Remote Desktop Session Host servers. Click Next.

| L   | Add Roles and Features Wi   | izard 🗕 🗖 🗙   |  |
|---|---|---|--|
| Before You Begin<br>Installation Type<br>Server Selection<br>Server Roles<br>Features | Select the role services to install for Network Policy<br>Role services | DESTINATION SERVER<br>mob-radius mobilical<br>and Access Services<br>Description<br>Network Policy Server (NPS) allows<br>you to create and enforce<br>organization-wide network access<br>policies for client health, connection<br>request authentication and |  |
| Role Services<br>Confirmation<br>Results  |   | connection request authorization.<br>With NPS, you can also deploy<br>Network Access Protection (NAP), a<br>client health policy creation,<br>enforcement, and remediation<br>technology.   |  |
|   | < Previous Nex  | xt > Install Cancel   |  |

Figure 120. Required option for the Network Policy Server

9. In **Confirm Installation Selections** wizard, click **Install** to begin the installation of the NPS role.



Figure 121. Initiate installation of NPS server

10. In the Installation Results wizard, click Close.



Figure 122. Successful addition of the NPS server

#### **Registering the server with Active Directory**

Initially the NPS server has to be registered with the Active Directory.

Execute the following steps to register the NPS Server.

1. In **Server Manager > NAP**, right-click the NPS Server and select Network Policy Server.

| Ð کې 🐨 NA | p                                | • 🗊   🏴 Manage Tools  | View Help |
|-----------|----------------------------------|---|-----------|
| Dashboard | SERVERS<br>All servers   1 total |   |           |
| AD CS     | Server Name IPv4 Addres          | Add Roles and Features<br>Shut Down Local Server  | Last Up   |
| NAP       | MOB-RADIUS 172.16.4.12           | Computer Management<br>Remote Desktop Connection<br>Windows PowerShell<br>Configure NIC Teaming<br>Configure Windows Automatic Feedback | 3/11/2    |
|           |                                  | Network Policy Server   |           |
|           | EVENTS                           | Manage As<br>Start Performance Counters<br>Refresh  | 3         |
|           | All events   0 total             | Сору  | KS 👻 🗸    |

Figure 123. Accessing the Network Policy Server interface

2. Right-click the NPS object and select **Register server in Active Directory** from the context menu.

| <b>\$</b>             | Network Policy Server               |                         |  |  |
|-----------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------------|--|--|
| File Action           | File Action View Help               |                         |  |  |
|                       |                                     |                         |  |  |
| 🚯 NPS (Loca           | Import Configuration                |                         |  |  |
| ▷ ■ RADIU ▷ ■ Policie | Export Configuration                |                         |  |  |
| Netwo                 | Start NPS Service                   | r (NPS) allows you to   |  |  |
| Accou                 | Stop NPS Service                    | ganization-wide network |  |  |
| 👂 💻 Templ             | Register server in Active Directory | and connection request  |  |  |
|                       | Properties                          | on                      |  |  |
| <                     | View +                              | >                       |  |  |
| Register server       | Help                                |                         |  |  |

Figure 124. Registering the NPS server in Active Directory

3. Click **OK** to confirm that the changes to read users dial-in properties are to be done.



Figure 125. Request to authorize the computer to read users' dial-in properties

This prompts for a confirmation. Click OK to proceed.



*Figure 126. Confirmation that the computer is authorized to read users' dial-in properties* 

### **Configuring NPS (RADIUS)**

After the installation of the NPS, the NPS server must be configured as a RADIUS server.

This will, for example specify the type of encryption to use. The initial configuration is in the form of a getting started guide. Once completed, the resulting configuration can be reviewed and modified as required.

Execute the following steps to configure the NPS (RADIUS):

1. Access the NPS configuration (see Step 1). The Getting Started dialog appears where the Standard Configuration should be set to *RADIUS server for 802.1X Wireless* or *Wired Connection*. Then select Configure 802.1X.



Figure 127. Specifying the standard configuration

2. In the **Configure 802.1X** dialog, select **Secure Wireless Connections**. Enter the name of the policy and click **Next**.

| Configure 802.1X   | x |  |
|--|---|--|
| Select 802.1X Connections Type   |   |  |
| Type of 802.1X connections:         ● Secure Wireless Connections;         When you deploy 802.1X wireless access points on your network, NPS can authenticate and authorize connection requests made by wireless clients connecting through the access points.         ○ Secure Wired (Ethemet) Connections         When you deploy 802.1X authenticating switches on your network, NPS can authenticate and authorize connection requests made by Ethemet clients connecting through the switches. |   |  |
| Name:<br>This default text is used as part of the name for each of the policies created with this wizard. You can use the<br>default text or modify it .   |   |  |
| Secure Wireless Connections  |   |  |
| Previous Next Enish Cancel   |   |  |

Figure 128. Selecting the connection type

3. The next window provides the ability to add wireless access points. In this guide, the clients will be added at a later stage. Click **Next** to continue.

|                              | Configure 802.1X  | x            |  |
|------------------------------|---|--------------|--|
|                              | <b>Specify 802.1X Switches</b><br>Please specify 802.1X switches or Wireless Access Points (RADIUS Clients)                                       |              |  |
| RADIUS clien<br>RADIUS clien | RADIUS clients are network access servers, such as authenticating switches and wireless access point.<br>RADIUS clients are not client computers. |              |  |
| To specify a F               | To specify a RADIUS client, click Add.  |              |  |
| RADIUS <u>c</u> lie          | ents:   |              |  |
|                              |   | <u>A</u> dd  |  |
|                              |   | <u>E</u> dit |  |
|                              | B   | emove        |  |
|                              | Previous Next Enish C   | ancel        |  |

Figure 129. Configuration window for adding clients such as wireless access points

4. In **Type**, select **Microsoft Protected EAP** (**PEAP**) and click **Configure**. It helps to confirm the authentication method. The certificates will be setup at a later stage.



Figure 130. Specifying the authentication method

5. With the certificate in place, the **Edit Protected EAP Properties** dialog appears.



If a warning appears with a message that there is no available certificate, either a CA Authority has been installed on another node or it has not been installed on the Domain Controller. Multi-node CA, NPS, DC are not in the scope of this user guide.

| Edi   | it Protected EAP Properties     |  |
|---|---------------------------------|--|
| Select the certificate the server should use to prove its identity to the client.<br>A certificate that is configured for Protected EAP in Connection Request<br>Policy will override this certificate. |                                 |  |
| Certificate issued to:  | mob-radius.mob.local V          |  |
| Friendly name:  | mob-radius.mob.local            |  |
| Issuer:   | mob-MOB-RADIUS-CA               |  |
| Expiration date:  | 3/11/2015 9:42:10 AM            |  |
|   |                                 |  |
| Secured password (EAP-N   | 45CHAP v2) Move Up<br>Move Down |  |
| <u>A</u> dd <u>E</u> dit  | : <u>R</u> emove OK Cancel      |  |

Figure 131. Editing the Protected EAP properties

Click **OK** to return to **Configure an Authentication Method** window (see Figure 130). Click **Next**.

6. The **Specify User Groups** wizard is used to restrict the authentication to specific User Groups. It is recommended to restrict the users to non-administrative user groups. In the following example, the **Groups** will be left blank. Click **Next**.
|  | Configure 802.1X  |        |  |  |  |  |  |
|--|---|--------|--|--|--|--|--|
| Specify User Groups<br>Users that are members of the selected group or groups will be allowed or denied access<br>based on the network policy Access Permission setting. |   |        |  |  |  |  |  |
| To select <u>U</u> ser<br>Groups<br>MOB\Industri   | To select User Groups, click Add. If no groups are selected, this policy applies to all users.           Groups         Add           MOB\IndustrialITRemote         Remove |        |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Previous Next Enish   | Cancel |  |  |  |  |  |

Figure 132. Restriction of access based on User Groups

7. The **Configure Traffic Controls** wizard appears. This is used to configure the traffic control attributes. In this example, no adjustments are made. Click **Next**.

|  | Configure 802.1X  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|--|---|--|--|--|--|--|--|
|  | <b>Configure Traffic Controls</b><br>Use virtual LANs (VLANs) and access control lists (ACLs) to control network traffic.   |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| If your RADIUS<br>controls using I<br>NPS instructs F<br>authorized.<br>If you do not us | If your RADIUS clients (authenticating switches or wireless access points) support the assignment of traffic<br>controls using RADIUS tunnel attributes, you can configure these attributes here. If you configure these attributes,<br>NPS instructs RADIUS clients to apply these settings for connection requests that are authenticated and<br>authorized.<br>If you do not use traffic controls or you want to configure them later, click Next. |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| To configure   | i configuration<br>traffic control attributes, click Configure.<br><u>C</u> onfigure  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Previous Next Enish Cancel  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

Figure 133. Option to implement traffic control

8. Click **Finish** to complete the configuration.



Figure 134. Completing the getting started configuration

# Starting and Stopping the NPS Service

After completing the configuration, stop and start the NPS Service to ensure that the configuration is applied to the NPS Server.

To stop the NPS Service, right-click the NPS object and select **Stop NPS Service** from the context menu.



Figure 135. Stopping the NPS Service

To start the NPS Service, right-click the NPS object and select **Start NPS Service** from the context menu.



Figure 136. Starting the NPS Service

# Section 8 Remote Desktop Session Host Server Configuration

The goal for the Remote User Configuration is to provide a configuration where the remote operator logs on to the 800xA system and is presented only with an 800xA workplace. When the workplace is closed, the remote desktop session is automatically closed.

If the remote operator disconnects from the session, reconnecting to the system presents the same remote desktop session.

Note that automatic closing of remote desktop session can be configured in the Remote Desktop Session Host server. It may be desirable to set this to a time that allows movement between production areas without closing the session.

Whilst remote desktop log on may be granted to an existing user, the configuration described here assumes that a separate user is created for remote logon to enable the remote user privileges to be more restrictive, that is, monitor the process, but not to operate it.

Following is the procedure to set up the first remote user:

- 1. Create a remote user.
- 2. Create a Remote Operators security group.
- 3. Add the remote operator to the Remote Operators and IndustrialITUser group.
- 4. Add the remote operator to the 800xA system.
- 5. Add the Remote Operators group to the Remote Desktop Session Host Server Remote Desktop Host Configuration security.
- 6. Add the Remote Operators group to the local policy of the Remote Desktop Session Host Server for the Allow log on locally, and Allow log on through Remote Desktop Services.

- 7. Restart the Remote Desktop Session Host server.
- 8. Test log on to the remote operator through the Windows remote desktop client.
- 9. Create a desktop shortcut to the iPad<sup>®</sup> Workplace.
- 10. Use the startup program definition from the shortcut to setup the environment startup program for the remote user.
- 11. Configure the 800xA User profile for the remote user to use the iPad<sup>®</sup> Operator workplace in Operator workplace mode.
- 12. Configure remote operator privileges for non-operation.
- 13. Test that remote desktop log on of the remote operator provides a full screen operator workplace with no desktop.

## Adding the remote operator to 800xA

Log on to the Aspect Server, and use the 800xA Configuration Wizard to add the remote operator account to the 800xA system. Make this account a member of Everyone, and Operators.

| 💿 Configuration Wizard |                |                          |                                      |  |  |  |  |
|------------------------|----------------|--------------------------|--------------------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| mob60 - User Config    | juration       |                          |                                      |  |  |  |  |
| Name                   | Full Name      | Group                    | Domain ^                             |  |  |  |  |
| MOB\rduser1            | rd user 1      | Everyone - IndustrialITU | MOB                                  |  |  |  |  |
| mob\800xAService       |                | Everyone - IndustrialITU | mob                                  |  |  |  |  |
| TSSMDOM1\Dem           | DemoDev1       | Everyone - IndustrialITU | TSSMDOM1 V                           |  |  |  |  |
| <                      | Ш              |                          | >                                    |  |  |  |  |
| Reset User De          | lete User      | Add Guest Add Wind       | lows Accounts                        |  |  |  |  |
| Vember                 | strialITUser   | - Add                    | neers ^<br>Ingineers /<br>Managers / |  |  |  |  |
| View Log               | < <u>B</u> ack | Next > Cancel            | Help                                 |  |  |  |  |

Figure 137. Configuring the remote operator in 800xA

# **Testing Remote Log on**

At this stage it should be possible to use a Windows workstation or server to start a remote desktop session to the Remote Desktop Session Host server using the remote operator account.

# Create a desktop shortcut to the iPad<sup>®</sup> Workplace

After opening the remote desktop session, it is beneficial for the user configuration to place a shortcut to the iPad<sup>®</sup> Workplace (assuming that this is required workplace for the remote operator) in the desktop.

Start the 800xA Workplace application, select the workplace required, and click **Create Desktop Shortcut**.

| -            | ABB Workplace Login   |
|--------------|---|
| System 800xA | Select System, Environment and Workplace and press Open.<br>System:   |
|              | mob60 V   |
|              | Environment:  |
|              | Production V  |
|              | Available workplaces:<br>DEMO Large Desktop Workplace EOW-XS<br>DEMO Operator Workplace 1 Screen Full HD<br>DEMO Operator Workplace 2 Screen Full HD<br>DEMO Operator Workplace 2 Screen Full HD<br>DEMO Operator Workplace Tablet<br>Engineering Workplace<br>Maintenance Workplace<br>Maintenance Workplace |
|              | Create Desktop Shortcut Set as autostart Open   |
| <b>A55</b>   | Config Wizard About   |

Figure 138. Using the 800xA Workplace application to create a desktop icon

This creates a shortcut on the desktop.



Figure 139. The 800xA iPad<sup>®</sup> Operator Workplace desktop icon

# Setting the remote operator startup application

To ensure that the remote operator has access only to the workplace, the workplace should be defined in the environment settings of the remote user.

To determine the command line for the workplace, right-click the workplace desktop icon and select Properties.



Figure 140. Accessing Properties of the iPad<sup>®</sup> Operator Workplace

Copy the Application Target line. As this must be entered in the Domain Controller, the target definition can be copied into a text file that will then be copied to the Domain Controller.

| 🔁 DEMO Ope          | erator Workplace Tablet - Producti 🗴                |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|---------------------|---|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Security<br>General | Details Previous Versions<br>Shortcut Compatibility |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| DI DI               | EMO Operator Workplace Tablet - Production          |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Target type:        | Application   |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Target location:    | bin   |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Target:             | E5685A-4041-4A90-A29E-A5FBC8968F1D)* -WS            |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                     | "C:\Program Files (x86)\ABB\800xA\Base\bin"         |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Shortcut key:       | None  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| <u>B</u> un:        | Normal window 🗸                                     |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Comment:            | Launch DEMO Operator Workplace Tablet - Prod        |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Open File Li        | Open File Location Qhange Icon Advanced             |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                     | OK Cancel Apply                                     |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

Figure 141. Retrieving the target for the iPad<sup>®</sup> Operator Workplace

Log on to the domain controller, start the Active Directory Users and Computers program, double-click the remote operator account, select the Environment tab, select the **Start the following program at logon** check box, and paste in the target obtained through the desktop shortcut as in Figure 141.

| rd user1 Properties ? X          |                    |           |                |              |  |  |  |
|----------------------------------|--------------------|-----------|----------------|--------------|--|--|--|
| Remote control                   | Remote D           | esktop Se | rvices Profile | COM+         |  |  |  |
| General Addres                   | s Account          | Profile   | Telephones     | Organization |  |  |  |
| Member Of                        | Dial-in            | Env       | ironment       | Sessions     |  |  |  |
| Starting program                 |                    |           |                |              |  |  |  |
| Client devices                   |                    |           |                |              |  |  |  |
| Connect clier                    | nt drives at logon |           |                |              |  |  |  |
| Connect client printers at logon |                    |           |                |              |  |  |  |
| ✓ Default to main client printer |                    |           |                |              |  |  |  |
| OK Cancel Apply Help             |                    |           |                |              |  |  |  |

*Figure 142. Updating the remote operator user to only start the iPad*<sup>®</sup> *Operator Workplace at log on* 

## Configuring the 800xA user profile for the remote

The remote user should be configured in 800xA for the correct workplace, and that the workplace should be in Operator mode.

Log on to the aspect server, start the engineering, and access the Workplace Profile Values for the remote operator. Set the Default Workplace to the iPad<sup>®</sup> Operator Workplace.

| lames:  | Rules:            | Default Workplace / Base rule  |
|---|-------------------|--|
| Default Workplac<br>Default Environm<br>Workplace Mode                      | er A Base rufe    | This is the workplace started when you double-click on 7<br>My ePlant. |
| lave Browser Lir<br>Default Inheritar<br>Advanced Shorts<br>Replacement Str | nks<br>nce<br>out | Update Mode  |
| < III<br>Read-only<br>Datasource<br>C Default ~~                            | Add Dele          | ObjectName:     DEMO Operator Workplace Tablet     Description         |
| C Indirect from   | ::                |  |
|   |                   | Clear  |
|   |                   | Cancel Anniv Haln  |

Figure 143. Setting the remote operator Default Workplace

Configure the Workplace Mode to be in Operator Workplace Mode.

| Names: Rules:   | Workplace Mode / Base rule  |
|---|---|
| Default Workplace A<br>Default Environmer<br>Workplace Mode<br>Plant Explorer setti<br>Have Browser Links V<br>A III Statistics A | This can be Operator or Windows mode. In Operator m<br>the workplace fills the entire monitor, and rules are imp<br>on overlap placement. Update Mode Update Incal Update Incal |
| Read-only <u>Add Delete</u> Detasource <u>Default DE</u> Default DE     Default DE     Indirect from:                             | Workplace Mode: Operator Workplace Mode   |
| ObjectName:   |   |

Figure 144. Setting the remote operator Workplace Mode

# Configure remote operator privileges for non-operation

While mobile access to the production system provides many benefits, the risk to accidental operation of the system must be minimized. Mobile devices such as iPads, are easy to pick up in one hand and perform unintended actions. To minimize this risk, the security definitions in 800xA should be defined to prevent operation of the system by the remote operator.

One example of security restriction, is to place a **Security Definition** aspect on the Control Network base and configure it to deny access to the remote operator:

| μ.  | mob60 // E                   | ingineering \  | Workplace   | ÷                               |   | _ □                                | x                     |
|---|------------------------------|--|---|---------------------------------|---|------------------------------------|-----------------------|
| 🗶 🔎 📑 (Enter search   | n name) 💌                    | No Filter  |   | •                               | Replace   | 1 0                                | <ol> <li>)</li> </ol> |
| 🗄 Control Structure 💌   | Aspects of 'Control Network' | Modified   | i   | Desc                            | Inherited                                       | Category name                      | ~                     |
| Root, Domain     Asset Optimizatio     Asset Optimizatio     Grown of the second optimization     Grown optimization |                              | 4/2/201<br>3/15/20<br>rlc:Security Defini<br>rol Structure]Roo<br>Access<br>Denied | 4 2:36:40<br>10 7:53:4<br>III<br>tion<br>t/Control Neti<br>User or Grou<br>MOB\rduser | This<br>This<br>work<br>up<br>1 | False<br>False<br>Security D<br>Node<br>All Nod | Security Definit<br>Alarm and Even |                       |
|   | Coperator Configure          | Denied   | MOB\rduser  | 1                               | All Nod   | es                                 | 1                     |
|   | <                            |  |   |                                 |   | >                                  |                       |
|   | Add Remove                   | Edt  |   | Search or<br>Contin<br>C Termin | otion for [Contro<br>ue Search<br>ate Search    | ol Structure]                      |                       |
| < III >   |                              |  |   | Cancel                          | Apply   | Help                               |                       |
|   |                              |  |   |                                 | 8   | ▼ MOB\800>                         | AB                    |

*Figure 145. Placing a Security Definition on the Control Network to restrict operations* 

While this allows the remote operator to view graphic displays and faceplates, the buttons on the faceplate will be disabled.



Figure 146. Confirmation that the remote operator cannot control production

# Test the remote desktop log on of the remote operator

To test the configuration, use a Windows workstation or server and the remote desktop client to open a session to the Remote Desktop Session Host Server. When logged on, only the 800xA workplace should be present:



Figure 147. Full screen remote logon to the production environment

Closing the workplace should end the remote desktop session.

# Section 9 800xA Customization for iPad<sup>®</sup>

Due to the smaller screen area of iPad<sup>®</sup>, there may be difficulties interfacing with items on the screen. This may be due to the small size such as the close window button on the top right of the window, or the requirement to scroll across a number of columns in an alarm band.

There are two main areas of customization for iPad<sup>®</sup> Workplace. The first customization includes 800xA objects to assist in setting up a workplace in a smaller screen area, and the second is to configure Windows to enlarge certain Windows elements.

# 800xA iPad<sup>®</sup> Workplace

The customized 800xA iPad<sup>®</sup> operator workplace, available via the ABB Library, provides a starting point for developing a workplace which is more suited to the smaller screen size of the iPad<sup>®</sup>. The customized workplace is in the form of an .afw file which can be imported into the 800xA system. It comprises the following:

- iPad<sup>®</sup> Operator Workplace object
  - The date and time application bar item has been removed
  - The tool bar time item used instead of the application bar
- iPad<sup>®</sup> Operator Workplace panel object
  - This defines the startup display for the iPad<sup>®</sup> Operator Workplace
- iPad<sup>®</sup> Alarm & Event List Configurations object
  - This contains the 3 line alarm list which has been defined for a smaller screen to eliminate the horizontal scroll bar from occurring

The following is the resultant iPad<sup>®</sup> Operator Workplace.



Figure 148. Initial iPad<sup>®</sup> Operator Workplace

# Windows Configuration on Small Screens

Configuring the Windows environment for smaller screens enables easier operation. This must be performed on a per user basis. Since access is required to the Windows environment, the startup to the 800xA workplace needs to be temporarily disabled.



Since this configuration removes the target information, a copy should be placed into a text file for easy restoration of the setting.

# **Changing the Title Bar Size**

One of the difficulties in a smaller screen area is closing windows as the close button in the title bar is so small.

Execute the following steps to change the title bar size:

1. Log on to the Remote Desktop Session Host server with the remote operator user account. Right-click on the desktop and select **Personalize** from the context menu.



Figure 149. Accessing the windows personal configuration

2. Select the current windows color configuration.



Figure 150. Accessing the Windows Color and Appearance configuration

3. Select the Title Bars and change the Font. Click **Apply** to commit the changes.



Figure 151. Modifying the title bar for a larger close button

4. The original workplace had the following title bar.

|    | ACT<br>ACT<br>ACT | 2            | 02 11:49:5<br>02 11:49:5<br>02 11:49:5 | 66         02 11:49           56         02 11:49           56         02 11:49           56         02 11:49 | 9:56 R12_TTC<br>9:56 R12_TTC<br>9:56 PH1112 | alc Temper<br>alc Temper<br>PreHea | rature<br>rature<br>ter | High High<br>High<br>Low/High Temp. | High High<br>High |
|----|-------------------|--------------|--|---|---|------------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------|
| 00 |                   |              |  |   | Proc  | ess : Alarm List                   |                         |                                     | x                 |
|    | 0                 | 0            | Proces                                 | s:Alarm List  |   | 🗸 🏟 🖈 🖶                            | - 🛐 - 📢                 |                                     |                   |
|    |                   | $\checkmark$ | 🚽 🔒 🔣                                  | I I I I   | • 🕇 🕹 🧭                                     |                                    | • • •                   |                                     | 1                 |
|    | Acks              | State        | EventTime                              | AckTime   | ObjectName                                  | ObjectDescri                       | iption Condit           | ion SubConditio                     | in T              |
|    | E                 | 2            | 02 11:49:56                            | 02 11:49:56   | R12_TTCalc                                  | Temperature                        | High High               | High High                           |                   |
|    | D                 | X            | 02 11:49:56                            | 02 11:49:56   | R12_TTCalc                                  | Temperature                        | High                    | High                                |                   |
| -  | 0                 | X            | 02 11:49:56                            | 02 11:49:56   | PH1112                                      | PreHeater                          | Low/High Te             | mp.                                 |                   |
| 2  | 0                 | X            | 02 11:49:06                            | 02 11:49:06   | R12_PTCalc                                  | Pressure                           | High                    | High                                |                   |
| 1  |                   | 2            | 02 11:49:06                            | 02 11:49:06   | R11_PTCalc                                  | Pressure                           | High High               | High High                           |                   |
|    | E                 | X            | 02 11:49:06                            | 02 11:49:06   | R11_PTCalc                                  | Pressure                           | High                    | High                                |                   |
|    |                   |              | 02 11:48:30                            | XCCCCCCCCCC   | R002-LT001                                  | TankLevel                          | Status                  | Status                              |                   |
|    |                   |              | 02 11:48:30                            | X000000000  | R001-LT001                                  | Tanki.evel                         | Status                  | Status                              |                   |
| l  |                   |              |  |   |   |                                    |                         |                                     |                   |

Figure 152. Original windows title bar

5. The following is the modified workplace. This minor modification results in easier closing of windows in the workplace.

| 1 | ACT<br>ACT<br>ACT |       | 02 11:49:5<br>02 11:49:5<br>02 11:49:5 | 6 02 11:49<br>6 02 11:49<br>6 02 11:49 | 0:56 R12_TTC<br>0:56 R12_TTC<br>0:56 PH1112 | Calc Temp<br>Calc Temp<br>Prefic | erature<br>erature<br>eater | High Hig<br>High<br>Low/Hig | jh<br>gh Temp. | High High<br>High |
|---|-------------------|-------|--|--|---|----------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|-------------------|
| ġ | <u>in</u>         |       |  |  | Proce                                       | ess : Alarm List                 |                             |                             |                | ×                 |
| I | G                 | 0     | Proces                                 | s:Alarm List                           |   | 🔷 🏟 🖈 🚍                          | ₩ - 10                      | •                           |                |                   |
| I |                   | V     | 🗟 🔮 🐻                                  | <b>I</b>                               | • 🔶 🦺                                       | 👕 📴 🔡 📰                          |                             |                             |                | /                 |
|   | Acks              | state | EventTime                              | AckTime                                | ObjectName                                  | ObjectDesc                       | ription                     | Condition                   | SubConditio    | n                 |
|   | 6                 | 3     | 02 11:49:56                            | 02 11:49:56                            | R12_TTCalc                                  | Temperature                      | H                           | igh High H                  | igh High       | _                 |
|   | D                 | ₫     | 02 11:49:56                            | 02 11:49:56                            | R12_TTCalc                                  | Temperature                      | H                           | igh H                       | igh            |                   |
| 1 | 6                 | <     | 02 11:49:56                            | 02 11:49:56                            | PH1112                                      | PreHeater                        | Lo                          | w/High Temp.                |                | - I I             |
| 2 | 0                 | <     | 02 11:49:06                            | 02 11:49:06                            | R12_PTCalc                                  | Pressure                         | н                           | igh H                       | igh            |                   |
| 1 |                   | <     | 02 11:49:06                            | 02 11:49:06                            | R11_PTCalc                                  | Pressure                         | н                           | igh High H                  | igh High       |                   |
| 1 | 5                 | <     | 02 11:49:06                            | 02 11:49:06                            | R11_PTCalc                                  | Pressure                         | н                           | igh H                       | igh            |                   |
|   |                   |       | 02 11:48:30                            | 10000000000                            | R002-LT001                                  | TankLevel                        | 84                          | tatus S                     | tatus          |                   |
| 1 |                   |       | 02-11:48:30                            | 1000000000                             | R001-LT001                                  | TankLevel                        | SI                          | latus S                     | latus          |                   |
|   |                   |       |  |  |   |                                  |                             |                             |                | _                 |

Figure 153. Enlarged windows title bar

# Section 10 Configuring BAT54

This section describes the procedure to configure the BAT54 wireless access points, configure tool installation, configure BAT54 rail devices, and to add access points to RADIUS.

## **Configuring BAT54 Wireless Access Points**



This section is described based on wireless access points that are not previously configured, or reset to the default settings.

To enable easy identification of each device, it is recommended to have only one new device on the network at a time. After assigning an IP address to the device, the next device is attached to the network and configured.

#### **Configuring Tool Installation**

Execute the following steps to configure tool installation:

1. The BAT54 is configured through a dedicated utility from Hirschmann. Execute the *HAC-LANconfig.exe* files to install the utility.

| 8           |      | Downloads                    |                  |                  | - • ×     |
|-------------|------|------------------------------|------------------|------------------|-----------|
| 🔄 💿 🕶 🕯 🚺   | ▶ Th | is PC + Downloads            | × ¢              | Search Downloads | ٩,        |
| 🔆 Favorites | ^    | Name                         | Date modified    | Туре             | Size      |
| Desktop     | _    | HAC-LANconfig-8.00.0066-Rel  | 15-10-2012 09:53 | Application      | 21,093 KB |
| Downloads   | -    | HAC-LANmonitor-8.52.0034-Rel | 25-10-2012 09:58 | Application      | 2,980 KB  |
| I퇲 This PC  | ~    | <                            | ш                |                  | >         |
| 2 items     | _    |                              |                  |                  | <u> </u>  |

Figure 154. Hirschmann configuration installation utility

2. The Hirschmann Software Setup dialog appears. Click Next.



Figure 155. Hirschmann installation program

3. The Software Components wizard appears. Click Next.



Figure 156. Selection of software components

4. The **Target Directory** wizard appears. Click **Browse** to select the location to install the software. Click **Next.** 



Figure 157. Selecting the target directory

5. The Desktop Links wizard appears. Click Next.

| Hirschmann Software Setup  | x                 |
|--|-------------------|
| Desktop Links<br>Specify which desktop links you want to create during setup.        |                   |
| Check the items you would like placed as icons on your desktop, o<br>do not require. | uncheck items you |
| Enables you to configure your device in ease from your computer                      |                   |
| < Back   | ext > Cancel      |

Figure 158. Selection of Desktop Links

6. The **Setup complete** wizard appears. Click **Finish** to complete the installation.



Figure 159. Setup Complete window

### **Configuring BAT54 Wireless Access Points**

Execute the following steps to configure BAT54 wireless access points:

1. Execute the configuration utility from the desktop.



Figure 160. Hirschmann configuration utility desktop icon

2. The **Firmware update** dialog appears. Click **OK** to notify that there are no firmware files in the archive directory.



Figure 161. Notification that there are no firmware files in the archive directory

3. To add devices, select the Hirschmann LANconfig folder.



Figure 162. Selecting the Hirschmann LANconfig folder



Group configuration of access points has been found to set up one of the wireless networks. Hence, group configuration of access points should be avoided unless full functionality can be established. 4. Select **File > Find Devices** option.



Figure 163. Initiating a scan for new wireless devices

5. Click **OK** in the **Find Devices** dialog.



Figure 164. Find devices option window



If there is difficulty in finding a device that has just been added to the network, it may require that only the new device is on the network. i.e. temporarily, disconnect the other BAT54 wireless access points. The other access points need to remain disconnected until the initial configuration has been written to the newly attached access point. This procedure is applicable to the initial setup of the device, and not after the wireless network is in use.

6. The default IP address of new devices will be 192.168.0.254.



Click **Yes** to begin the initial device configuration.

Figure 165. Newly discovered device

7. The Setup Wizard for BAT54 Rail dialog appears. Click Next.



Figure 166. Setup wizard for BAT54-Rail

8. In **Device Name**, enter a name for the device and click **Next**.



Figure 167. Providing a name for the access point

9. To restrict administration access, it is required to define a password. This should be a complex password and kept under strict control. Enter the password twice and click **Next**.

| >  | Setup Wizard for BAT5                | i4-Rail ×               |
|--|--------------------------------------|-------------------------|
| Basic settings<br>Configuration acces  | s                                    |                         |
| Enter a password to protect this device's configuration. Afterwards, the configuration<br>can only be read or changed using this password. |                                      |                         |
| Password:  | •••••                                | <u>S</u> how            |
| <u>R</u> epeat:  | •••••                                |                         |
| Allow configuration  | on access only through the local are | ea network              |
|  | < <u>B</u> ack                       | c <u>N</u> ext > Cancel |

Figure 168. Providing an administrative password for the device

10. The next window provides the option to define how the device should get its IP address. For this configuration, a static address is defined by first setting the DHCP mode to **Off**.

Click Next.

| 2           | Setup Wizard for BAT54-Rail  | C |
|-------------|--|---|
| Setup<br>Ba | Wizard for BAT54-Rail<br>asic settings   | , |
| Se          | lect the DHCP mode of your device.   |   |
| As<br>op    | you do already operate a DHCP server whithin your local network, you should<br>erate this device in 'DHCP client mode' or 'DHCP server off'.   |   |
| DH          | ICP mode:  |   |
| Ē           | When set to 'Client', all further TCP/IP settings will be configured by your device<br>itself automatically. When set to 'Off', you have to configure further TCP/IP<br>settings on the following pages.   |   |
| Ē           | If there is not already a DHCP server whithin your local network, you may select<br>the operating mode 'Server'. If the device works as a DHCP server it will do the<br>TCP/IP configuration of other dervices in your local network automatically. For this<br>device you have to configure further TCP/IP settings on the following pages. |   |
|             | < <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > Cancel   | ] |

Figure 169. Defining that a static IP address will be assigned to the device

11. The first access point in the example will be set to 192.168.0.1. As the device only needs to communicate to the Remote Desktop Session Host servers, no gateway or DNS server addresses are required.

Enter the IP address and click Next.

| > | Setup Wizard for BAT54-Rail                          |   |
|---|--|---|
| S | etup Wizard for BAT54-Ra<br>Basic settings           | ai 🏠  |
|   | Please assign a local networ<br>netmask.             | k IP address to this device, along with the relevant      |
|   | IP address:  | 192.168.0.1   |
|   | Netmask:   | 255.255.255.0   |
|   | The default gateway addres<br>external DNS server.   | s of your local network is needed, for example, to use an |
|   | Gateway address:                                     | 0.0.0.0   |
|   | A DNS server Address is ner<br>external time server. | eded, for example, to resolve the domain name of an       |
|   | DNS server:  | 0.0.0   |
|   |  | < <u>B</u> ack Next > Cancel                              |

Figure 170. Providing the IP address for the access point

12. Enter the relevant information in **Location**, **Administrator**, and **Comments**. This information will be used for the general maintenance of the wireless network. Click **Next**.

| 2 |  | Setup Wizard for BAT54-Rail                                      |
|---|--|--|
| s | etup Wizard for BAT<br>Basic settings  | 54-Rail  |
|   | These fields are option<br>one device. | nal but recommended to fill if you have to manage more than only |
|   | Location:                              | MyLocation   |
|   | Administrator:                         | SiteAdmin  |
|   | Comments:                              | Covers zone 1  |
|   |  | < Back Next > Cancel   |

*Figure 171. Providing optional additional information to assist in maintenance of the system* 

13. Click **Finish** to complete the configuration.



Figure 172. Completion of the setup wizard

14. The Password Entry for BAT54 Rail dialog appears.

Enter the administrative password and click **Accept**. The Administrator name is not required.

|   | Password Entry for BAT54-Rail ? ×   |
|---|---|
| 2 | No password is stored for this device.  |
|   | Please enter valid login information!   |
|   | Administrator:  |
|   | Password:   |
|   | Save login information  |
|   | Warning: Access to the device will be denied after configuration<br>upload if you do not enter valid login information. |
|   | Accept Ignore Cancel  |

Figure 173. Entering the administrative password

15. After a period of checking the device, the setup wizard for the device will be presented. To enable an understanding of the configuration, each required item will be configured separately. Click **Cancel**.



Figure 174. Setup wizard which starts after initial setup of device

# **Configuring BAT54-Rail Devices**

Execute the procedure mentioned in this section to configure the BAT54-Rail Devices.

#### Entering the configuration mode of the device

To enter the configuration mode of the device, right-click a device entry, and select **Configure** from the context menu.

| 2  | Hirschmann LANconfig   |             | _ 🗆 🗙              |
|--|--|-------------|--------------------|
| File Edit Device View Tools Help             | E 🛛 E 🏷 🕞 🕷  | 2           | () HIRSCHMANN      |
| Same Name                                    | Address Device Status  | Progress De | vice Type Serial N |
| BAT54-IP00                                   | Configure  | Ctrl+O      | [54-Rail 0606618   |
|  | Setup Wizard   | Ctrl+W      |                    |
|  | Check  | Ctrl+F5     |                    |
|  | Configuration Management<br>Firmware Management<br>WEBconfig / Console Session | •<br>•      |                    |
| Date Time Name                               | Monitor Device   |             | ~                  |
| 08-04-2014 11:24:44 BAT54-Rail               | Monitor Device Temporarily   | Ctrl+M      |                    |
| 08-04-2014 11:24:46 BAT54-Rail               | Monitor WLAN Device  |             |                    |
| 08-04-2014 11:24:47 BAT54-Rail               | Set Date/Time  |             | 51.10              |
| 08-04-2014 11:31:07 BAT54-Rail               | Activate Software Option   |             | rogram Files (x8   |
| 08-04-2014 11:31:47 BAT54-Rail               | Reboot   |             | with 26571 byte    |
| 08-04-2014 11:33:03 BAT54-IP001              | Unlock SIM Card  |             |                    |
| 08-04-2014 11:33:29 BAT54-IP001              | Delete   | Del         |                    |
| < III  | Cancel Action  | 00          | ×                  |
| Opens configuration for the selected device. | Properties   | Alt+Enter   |                    |

Figure 175. Accessing the configuration mode

### **Specifying the Country**

Select **Configuration > Wireless LAN > General** and set the Country to the correct value..

| 2   | BAT54-IP001 Configuration   |  |  |
|---|---|--|--|
| Configuration<br>Management<br>General<br>Amin<br>Costs<br>Wireless LAN<br>General<br>Security<br>Stations<br>Su2.11;/WEP<br>Su2.11;/WEP<br>Su2.11;/WEP | General This is where you can program common settings for all wireless LAN interfaces. Country: Sweden V ARP handling Broken LAN link detection disables WLAN interface Indoor only mode Email address for WLAN events: |  |  |

Figure 176. Specifying the country
### **Specifying Radio Channels**

Setting up radio channels is essential to provide a wireless network over an area. Each wireless access points must have different radio channels applied. To manage this, a clear floor plan should be maintained which documents the location of the access points, measured signal radius and radio channel.

It is imperative not to forget that areas above and below the access points should be taken into account. The access point signal should be considered as a sphere, not a circle.

Radio channels must be in the range of 1 - 11.

Execute the following steps for the two wireless interfaces (if both are present). The wireless interfaces must be assigned different channels, and the channels must not interfere with adjacent wires access points.

1. Select **Configuration > Wireless LAN > General**. In **Interfaces**, select *WLAN interface 1 (On)* from drop-down.



*Figure 177. Accessing the WLAN interface 1 parameters to change the radio channel* 

| Physical WLAN settings -                              | - WLAN interfa ? ×                               |
|---|--|
| Operation Radio Performance                           | Point-to-Point Client mode                       |
| Frequency band:                                       | 2.4 GHz (802.11g/b) V                            |
| Sub-bands:  | 1 v  |
| Channel number:                                       | Channel 10 (2.457 GHz) 🗸                         |
| 2.4 GHz mode:   | Channel 3 (2.422 GHz)                            |
| 5 GHz mode:   | Channel 5 (2.432 GHz)<br>Channel 6 (2.437 GHz)   |
| Select the desired diversity setting:                 | Channel 7 (2.442 GHz)<br>Channel 8 (2.447 GHz)   |
| <ul> <li>Only transmit on primary antenn</li> </ul>   | Channel 9 (2.452 GHz)                            |
| <ul> <li>Use the optimal antenna for trans</li> </ul> | Channel 10 (2.457 GHz)<br>Channel 11 (2.462 GHz) |
| <ul> <li>Transmit on primary- and receiv</li> </ul>   | Channel 12 (2.467 GHz)                           |
| Antenna gain:   | Channel 36 (5.18 GHz)<br>Channel 40 (5.2 GHz)    |
| TX power reduction:                                   | Channel 44 (5.22 GHz)<br>Channel 44 (5.22 GHz)   |
| Access point density:                                 | Channel 52 (5.26 GHz)                            |
| Maximum distance:                                     | Channel 60 (5.3 GHz)                             |
| Channel list:   | Channel 100 (5.50 GHz)                           |
| Background scan:                                      | Channel 104 (5.52 GHz)<br>Channel 108 (5.54 GHz) |
|   | Channel 112 (5.58 GHz)<br>Channel 116 (5.58 GHz) |
|   | Channel 120 (5.60 GHz)                           |
|   | Channel 124 (5.62 GHz)                           |
|   | Channel 132 (5.66 GHz)                           |
|   | Channel 136 (5.68 GHz)                           |
|   | Channel 140 (5.70 GHz) \                         |

2. In **Channel Number**, select the channel from the drop-down. Click **OK**.

Figure 178. Selection of radio channels

## **Specifying Encryption**

Select the **Configuration > Wireless LAN > 802.11i/WEP** and then click **WPA** or **Private WEP settings** in 802.11i(WPA/AES)/Wired Equivalent Privacy.

| B  | AT54-IP001 Configuration  |
|--|---|
| Configuration<br>Management<br>Wireless LAN<br>General<br>Security<br>Stations<br>Security<br>EEE 802.11/WEP<br>Stations<br>Date & Time<br>Log & Trace<br>Communication<br>TCP/IP<br>Firewall/QoS<br>NetBIOS<br>RADIUS Server<br>Least-Cost-Router | 802.11i (WPA/AES) / Wired Equivalent Privacy     You should select 802.11i Enhanced Security with<br>Advanced Encryption Standard (WPA/AES) or at least<br>Wired Equivalent Privacy (WPEP) to ensure that all<br>information will be transmitted in encrypted form.     Here, you can program encryption settings for each logical<br>wireless LAN network (MultiSSID).     WPA or Private WEP settings     Here, you can specify the WEP group keys 2 to 4, that are<br>commonly used by the logical wireless LAN networks for each<br>physical wireless LAN interface.     WEP Group Keys |
|  | OK Cancel   |

Figure 179. Access the wireless security settings

By default, all of the interfaces have the default settings.

|                            |           |                   | W                 | PA or Private WEP      | settings     |               |            |                  |
|----------------------------|-----------|-------------------|-------------------|------------------------|--------------|---------------|------------|------------------|
| Interface                  | Foruntion | Method / Key 1    | Key Liberarie and | 1024 service law turns | 1923 service | & thentration | Defect law | Clant FAR mathed |
| Wireless LAN 1 - Network 1 | Activated | WEP 128 (104 bit) | L008063FCF04E     | TKIP/AES               | WPA1         | Open system   | Key 1      | 0                |
| Wireless LAN 2 - Network 1 | Activated | WEP128 (104 bit)  | L008063FCF04E     | TKIP/AES               | WPA1         | Open system   | Key 1      | 0                |
| Wireless LAN 1 - Network 2 | Activated | WEP128 (104bit)   | L008063FCF0-E     | TOP/ACS                | WPA1         | Open system   | Key 1      | TLS              |
| Wireless LAN 1 - Network 3 | Activated | WEP128 (104 bit)  | L008063FCF04E     | TKIP/AES               | WPA1         | Open system   | Key 1      | TLS              |
| Wireless LAN 1 - Network 4 | Activated | WEP128 (104 bit)  | L008063FCF04E     | TKIP/AES               | WPA1         | Open system   | Key 1      | TLS              |
| Wireless LAN 1 - Network 5 | Activated | WEP128 (104bit)   | L008053FCF04E     | TOP/ACS                | WPA1         | Open system   | Key 1      | TLS              |
| Wireless LAN 1 - Network 6 | Activated | WEP128 (104 bit)  | L008063FCF04E     | TKIP/AES               | WPA1         | Open system   | Key 1      | TLS              |
| Wireless LAN 1 - Network 7 | Activated | WEP128 (104 bit)  | L008063FCF04E     | TKIP/AES               | WPA1         | Open system   | Key 1      | TLS              |
| Wireless LAN 1 - Network 8 | Activated | WEP128 (104bit)   | L008053FCF04E     | TOP/ACS                | WPA1         | Open system   | Key 1      | TLS              |
| Wireless LAN 2 - Network 2 | Activated | WEP128 (104 bit)  | L008063FCF0 €     | TKIP/AES               | WPA1         | Open system   | Key 1      | TLS              |
| Wireless LAN 2 - Network 3 | Activated | WEP128 (104 bit)  | L008063FCF04E     | TKIP/AES               | WPA1         | Open system   | Key 1      | TLS              |
| Wireless LAN 2 - Network 4 | Activated | WEP128 (104 bit)  | L008053PCP0-E     | TKIP/AES               | WPA1         | Open system   | Key 1      | TLS              |
| Wireless LAN 2 - Network 5 | Activated | WEP128 (104 bit)  | L008063FCF0.€     | TKIP/AES               | WPA1         | Open system   | Key 1      | TLS              |
| Wireless LAN 2 - Network 6 | Activated | WEP128 (104 bit)  | L008063FCF04E     | TKOP/AES               | WPA1         | Open system   | Key 1      | TLS              |
| Wireless LAN 2 - Network 7 | Activated | WEP128 (104 bit)  | L000063PCP0-E     | TKIP/AES               | WPA1         | Open system   | Key 1      | TLS              |
| Wireless LAN 2 - Network 8 | Activated | WEP128 (104 bit)  | L008063FCF04E     | TKIP/AES               | WPA1         | Open system   | Key 1      | TLS              |

Figure 180. Default encryption definition

Double-click each interface and set the parameters (see Figure 181).

| WPA or Private W   | EP settings - Edit    | Entry                   | ?         | x        |
|--|-----------------------|-------------------------|-----------|----------|
| Interface:<br>Encryption activated                                   | Wireless LAN 1 - Netv | vork 1                  | Oł<br>Can | (<br>cel |
| Method / Key 1 length:<br>Key 1/passphrase:<br>WPA session key type: | 802.11i (WPA)-802.1   |                         |           |          |
| WPA version:   | WPA2                  | $\overline{\mathbf{v}}$ |           |          |
| Authentication:  | Open system (recom    | ¥                       |           |          |
| Default key:   | Key 1                 | ~                       |           |          |
| Client EAP method:   | PEAP/MSCHAPV2         | ~                       |           |          |

Figure 181. Security setting required for each interface

Ensure that all interfaces are setup correctly and click **OK**.

| terface                  | Encryption | Method / Key 1      | Key Lípassohrase | WPA session key type | WPA version | Authentication | Default key | Clent EAP method | OK   |
|--------------------------|------------|---------------------|------------------|----------------------|-------------|----------------|-------------|------------------|------|
| reless LAN 1 - Network 1 | Activated  | 802.11 (WPA)-802.1x |                  | TKIP/AES             | WPA2        | Open system    | Key 1       | PEAP/MSCHAPV2    |      |
| reless LAN 2 - Network 1 | Activated  | 802.11 (WPA)-802.1x |                  | TKIP/AES             | WPA2        | Open system    | Key 1       | PEAP/MSCHAPV2    | Cano |
| reless LAN 1 - Network 2 | Activated  | 802.11 (WPA)-802.1x |                  | TKIP/AES             | WPA2        | Open system    | Key 1       | PEAP/MSCHAPV2    |      |
| reless LAN 1 - Network 3 | Activated  | 802.11 (WPA)-802.1x |                  | TKIP/AES             | WPA2        | Open system    | Key 1       | PEAP/MSCHAPV2    |      |
| reless LAN 1 - Network 4 | Activated  | 802.11 (WPA)-802.1x |                  | TKIP/AES             | WPA2        | Open system    | Key 1       | PEAP/MSCHAPV2    |      |
| reless LAN 1 - Network 5 | Activated  | 802.11 (WPA)-802.1x |                  | TKIP/AES             | WPA2        | Open system    | Key 1       | PEAP/MSCHAPV2    |      |
| reless LAN 1 - Network 6 | Activated  | 802.11 (WPA)-802.1x |                  | TKIP/AES             | WPA2        | Open system    | Key 1       | PEAP/MSCHAPV2    |      |
| reless LAN 1 - Network 7 | Activated  | 802.11 (WPA)-802.1x |                  | TKIP/AES             | WPA2        | Open system    | Key 1       | PEAP/MSCHAPV2    |      |
| reless LAN 1 - Network 8 | Activated  | 802.15 (WPA)-802.1x |                  | TKIP/AES             | WPA2        | Open system    | Key 1       | PEAP/MSCHAPV2    |      |
| reless LAN 2 - Network 2 | Activated  | 802.15 (WPA)-802.1x |                  | TKIP/AES             | WPA2        | Open system    | Key 1       | PEAP/MSCHAPV2    |      |
| reless LAN 2 - Network 3 | Activated  | 802.15 (WPA)-802.1x |                  | TKIP/AES             | WPA2        | Open system    | Key 1       | PEAP/MSCHAPV2    |      |
| reless LAN 2 - Network 4 | Activated  | 802.15 (WPA)-802.1x |                  | TKIP/AES             | WPA2        | Open system    | Key 1       | PEAP/MSCHAPV2    |      |
| reless LAN 2 - Network 5 | Activated  | 802.15 (WPA)-802.1x |                  | TKIP/AES             | WPA2        | Open system    | Key 1       | PEAP/MSCHAPV2    |      |
| reless LAN 2 - Network 6 | Activated  | 802.15 (WPA)-802.1x |                  | TKIP/AES             | WPA2        | Open system    | Key 1       | PEAP/MSCHAPV2    |      |
| reless LAN 2 - Network 7 | Activated  | 802.15 (WPA)-802.1x |                  | TKIP/AES             | WPA2        | Open system    | Key 1       | PEAP/MSCHAPV2    |      |
| releas LAN 2 - Network 8 | Activated  | 802.15 (WPA)-802.1x |                  | TKIP/AES             | WPA2        | Open system    | Key 1       | PEAP/MSCHAPV2    |      |
|                          |            |                     |                  |                      |             |                |             | 2                |      |

Figure 182. Interfaces configured for encryption

## Authentication via RADIUS Configuration

1. Select the **Configuration > Wireless LAN > IEEE 802.1X** and click **RADIUS server** in Authentication via RADIUS.

| B  | AT54-IP001 Configuration   |
|--|--|
| Configuration<br>Management<br>Wireless LAN<br>General<br>Security<br>Stations<br>Security<br>Stations<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Security<br>Securi | Interface settings<br>Specify login settings for each local area network interface.<br>Interfaces<br>Authentication via RADIUS<br>You can manage the authentication of the wireless LAN<br>networks in a central RADIUS server (name is DEFAULT). In<br>addition, you can define your own RADIUS server for specific<br>wireless LAN networks (to be entered in place of the<br>passphrase of the logical wireless LAN network). For each<br>RADIUS server listed here, a backup server can be specified.<br>RADIUS server |
|  | OK Cancel  |

Figure 183. Access the RADIUS server configuration

2. Enter the name, IP address and shared secret for the RADIUS server.

The shared secret must be same as the shared secret used when defining the access point as a client in the RADIUS server. Click **OK**.

Н

| RAD                | DIUS server - New En | try ? X      |
|--------------------|----------------------|--------------|
| Name:              | RADIUS               | ОК           |
| Server IP address: | 192.168.0.250        | Cancel       |
| Server port:       | 1,812                |              |
| Shared secret:     | •••••                | <u>S</u> how |
| <u>R</u> epeat:    | •••••                | ]            |
| Backup server:     |                      |              |
|                    |                      |              |

Figure 184. Defining a RADIUS server

After adding the RADIUS servers, it will be possible to define backup servers. This functionality must be tested before the system is placed into production.

#### Setting the BAT54-Rail to router mode

The device must be in router mode because the BAT54-Rail utilizes the firewall functionality.

1. Select the **Configuration > Interfaces > LAN item** and select **Connect by using the router (isolated mode)** in the LAN bridge settings.

| B   | AT54-IP001 Configuration ? X  |
|---|---|
| Configuration<br>Management<br>Wireless LAN<br>Interfaces<br>WAN<br>WAN<br>Modem<br>VLAN<br>Span.Tree   | Network adapter<br>MAC address: 008063FCF04E<br>LAN settings<br>This is where you can program further settings for each LAN<br>interface.   |
| <ul> <li>⊘ Date &amp; Time</li> <li>⊘ Log &amp; Trace</li> <li>⊗ Communication</li> <li>♥ TCP/IP</li> <li>↔ IP Router</li> <li>♥ Firewall/QoS</li> <li>○ NetBIOS</li> <li>RADIUS Server</li> <li>♥ Least-Cost-Router</li> </ul> | LAN bridge settings<br>Select, how to connect the LAN and different wireless LAN<br>interfaces:<br>Connect by using a bridge (default)<br>Connect by using the router (solated mode))<br>Bridge parameters for each LAN port can be configured<br>separately in this table.<br>Port table |
| BIRSCHMANN  | OK Cancel   |

Figure 185. Setting the LAN bridge to router to enable the firewall to be used

### **Create WLAN1 Network Definition**

Each wireless access point must have an IP address defined in the wireless network as a gateway to the Remote Desktop Session Host server.

1. Select **Configuration > TCP/IP > General** and click **IP Networks** in **Own addresses** to create a network.

| B/  | AT54-IP001 Configuration   |
|---|--|
| Image Configuration         >       Image ment         >       Interfaces         >       Communication          TCP/IP         Image: Comparison of the system         Image: Comparison of the system | Own addresses In this table you can define IP networks. Those will be referenced by other modules (DHCP server, RIP, NetBIOS etc.) via the network name. IP networks You can configure alternative addresses at this table. Loopback addresses Options ARP aging: 15 minutes |
|   | OK Cancel  |

Figure 186. Accessing the IP networks interface

2. Click **Add** to add a new network.

| IP networks  |             |               |              |         |           |               |     | ?                  |        |
|--------------|-------------|---------------|--------------|---------|-----------|---------------|-----|--------------------|--------|
| Network name | IP address  | Netmask       | Network type | VLAN ID | Interface | Address check | Tag | Comment            | ОК     |
| INTRANET     | 192.168.0.1 | 255.255.255.0 | Intranet     |         | Any       | Loose         |     | local intranet     |        |
| DMZ          | 0.0.0.0     | 255.255.255.0 | DMZ          | 0       | Any       | Loose         | 0   | demilitarized zone | Cancel |

Figure 187. Adding a new network

3. Enter a name and IP address for the network and click **OK**.

| IP n                  | etworks - New Enti | y ? ×  |
|-----------------------|--------------------|--------|
| Network name:         | WLAN1NET           | ОК     |
| IP address:           | 192.168.1.1        | Cancel |
| Netmask:              | 255.255.255.0      | 5      |
| Network type:         | Intranet           | ~      |
| VLAN ID:              | 0                  |        |
| Interface assignment: | Any                | ~      |
| Address check:        | Loose              | ~      |
| Interface tag:        | 0                  |        |
| Comment:              |                    |        |

Figure 188. Defining the new network

4. The details of the network will be displayed in the **IP Networks** dialog. Click **OK**.

| IP networks  |             |               |              |         |           |               |     | ? X    |
|--------------|-------------|---------------|--------------|---------|-----------|---------------|-----|--------|
| Network name | IP address  | Netmask       | Network type | VLAN ID | Interface | Address check | Tag | ОК     |
| INTRANET     | 192.168.0.1 | 255.255.255.0 | Intranet     | 0       | Any       | Loose         | 0   |        |
| WLAN INET    | 192.168.1.1 | 255.255.255.0 | Intranet     | 0       | Any       | Loose         | 0   | Cancel |
| DMZ          | 0.0.0.0     | 255.255.255.0 | DMZ          | 0       | Any       | Loose         | 0   |        |
| ۲.           |             | Ш             |              |         |           |               | >   |        |
|              |             |               | <u>A</u> dd  | Edit    | Cop       | y <u>R</u> em | ove |        |

Figure 189. IP networks with newly added network

### **Creating DHCP Network**

After creating the IP network, the DHCP service on the network can be defined.

| <ul> <li>Configuration</li> <li>Management</li> <li>Wireless LAN</li> <li>Interfaces</li> </ul>   | DHCP client/server<br>The interfaces which should be applied to the DHCP server<br>settings is selected in this table. |
|---|--|
| <ul> <li>▷ Obte &amp; Time</li> <li>▷ B Log &amp; Trace</li> <li>▷ Ommunication</li> <li>▲ COMMUNICATION</li> <li>▲ CP/IP</li> <li>General</li> </ul> | Port table  V In this table you can define DHCP settings and select which network they apply to. DHCP networks         |
| Addresses     Addresses     DHCP     BOOTP     DNS     DNS  | DHCP request ID recognition User class ID:   |
| ♥ DNS Filter       ▶ ⊕ ⊕ IP Router       ▶ ፼ Firewall/QoS       ▶ □ NetBIOS       ▶ ॡ RADIUS Server   |  |
|   | OK Cancel  |

1. Select **Configuration > TCP/IP > DHCP** and click **DHCP networks**.

Figure 190. Accessing the DHCP networks interface

2. Click **Add** to create a new DHCP definition.

|              |                     |           | DHCP netw     | orks         |         |           | ?)      |
|--------------|---------------------|-----------|---------------|--------------|---------|-----------|---------|
| Network name | DHCP server enabled | Broadcast | First address | Last address | Netmask | Broadcast | ОК      |
| INTRANET     |                     |           |               |              |         | 0.0.0.0   |         |
| DMZ          | No                  | No        | 0.0.0.0       | 0.0.0.0      | 0.0.0.0 | 0.0.0.0   | Cancel  |
|              |                     |           |               |              |         |           | 1.      |
| <            | Ш                   |           |               |              |         | >         | <b></b> |
|              |                     | Add       | Edit          | <u>C</u> o   | ру      | Remove    |         |

Figure 191. Adding a new DHCP definition

3. In **Network name**, select the IP network. Enter the IP address range, the broadcast and default gateway values. Click **OK**.

| DHCP   | networks - New Entry       | ?        | x |  |  |  |  |
|--|----------------------------|----------|---|--|--|--|--|
| Network name:<br>DHCP server enabled:  | WLAN1NET V<br>Auto V       | 0<br>Car | K |  |  |  |  |
| Addresses for DHCP cli   | Addresses for DHCP clients |          |   |  |  |  |  |
| First address:   | 192.168.1.10               |          |   |  |  |  |  |
| Last address:  | 192.168.1.100              |          |   |  |  |  |  |
| Netmask:   | 255.255.255.0              |          |   |  |  |  |  |
| Broadcast:   | 192.168.1.255              |          |   |  |  |  |  |
| Default gateway:   | 192.168.1.1                |          |   |  |  |  |  |
| Name server addresses  | Name server addresses      |          |   |  |  |  |  |
| Primary DNS:   | 0.0.0.0                    |          |   |  |  |  |  |
| Secondary DNS:   | 0.0.0.0                    |          |   |  |  |  |  |
| Primary NBNS:  | 0.0.0.0                    |          |   |  |  |  |  |
| Secondary NBNS:  | 0.0.0.0                    |          |   |  |  |  |  |
| Forwarding of DHCP queries   |                            |          |   |  |  |  |  |
| Server address:  | 0.0.0.0                    |          |   |  |  |  |  |
| Place server replies in intermediate storage Adapt server replies to the local network |                            |          |   |  |  |  |  |

Figure 192. Defining the DHCP configuration



The address range must be within the subnet range and must exclude the IP address of the gateway. The gateway is the IP address of the defined network.

## **Creating Firewall Service Object for RDP**

The firewall service object that defines the RDP service may not be defined in the access point.

| B  | AT54-IP001 Configuration   |
|--|--|
| Image: Configuration         > Image: Start         > Image: Management         > Image: Start         Image: St | Firewall rules (Filter/QoS)         You can filter or prefer packets according to a variety of criteria: for example, to protect your system against unauthorized access or to ensure a minimum amount of bandwidth to specific services (Quality of Service).         Rules         Firewall objects         You can predefine firewall objects to be used in one ore more firewall rules. Changes in a firewall object will apply to all rules using the object.         QoS objects         Station objects         Station objects |
|  | OK Cancel  |

1. Select **Configuration > Firewall/QoS > Rules** and click **Service objects**.

Figure 193. Accessing the firewall Service objects

2. Click **Yes** in the **Default objects missing!** window. In the list, the RDP object that is present is required for Remote Desktop Session Host server access. If the RDP object is not present, a new object that allows TCP communication on port 3389 needs to be created.



Figure 194. Adding in predefined service object definitions

3. Click **Yes** to correct any incorrect firewall definitions.



Figure 195. Correcting incorrect firewall definitions

- ? X BAT54-IP001 - Firewall Service Objects Name Services  $\sim$ OK KAAZAA-MORPHEUS TCP port 1214 Cancel HBCI-ONLINE-BANKING ETCP port 3000 ELSTER TCP port 8000 UDP port 123 NTP SYSLOG UDP port 514 . <u>A</u>dd.... Edit... <u>C</u>opy... Remove
- 4. Verify that RDP definition appears in the list and click **OK**.

Figure 196. RDP definition required for setting up firewall

### Setting up the Firewall

In the example in this user guide, only the remote desktop session is to be allowed access to the Remote Desktop Session Host server. This definition is setup in the firewall rules configuration.

Select **Configuration > Firewall/QoS > Rules** and click **Rules** in **Firewall rules** (**Filter/QoS**) to configure the firewall rules.

| E   | 3AT54-IP001 Configuration ? ×  |
|---|--|
| Configuration<br>Management<br>Wireless LAN<br>Date & Time<br>Date & Time<br>Communication<br>CP/IP<br>Disconter<br>Firewall/QoS<br>General<br>Rules<br>DoS<br>Disconter<br>NetBIOS<br>RADIUS Server<br>Least-Cost-Router | Firewall rules (Filter/QoS)         You can filter or prefer packets according to a variety of criteria: for example, to protect your system against unauthorized access or to ensure a minimum amount of bandwidth to specific services (Quality of Service).         Bules         Firewall objects         You can predefine firewall objects to be used in one ore more firewall rules. Changes in a firewall object will apply to all rules using the object.         QoS objects         Station objects         Station objects |
|   | OK Cancel  |

Figure 197. Accessing the firewall rules definition

Remove the existing firewall definition and add the definitions (see Figure 198). Click **OK**.

|            |           | B      | AT54-IP001     | - Firewall  | Rules (Filter/ | (QoS)             | ? X          |
|------------|-----------|--------|----------------|-------------|----------------|-------------------|--------------|
| Prio       | Name      | Source | Source Service | Destination | Target Service | Actions/QoS       | ОК           |
| <b>V</b> 0 | DENYOTHER | Any    | Al             | Any         | All            | Transmic<br>Drop  | Cancel       |
|            |           |        |                |             |                |                   | Priority ±   |
| <          |           |        | ш              |             |                |                   | > Priority _ |
|            |           |        | <u>A</u> dd.   | E           | dit            | ppy <u>R</u> emov | le           |

Figure 198. Required firewall definition

The first entry allows RDP traffic and the second ensures that all other traffic is dropped.

# **Applying Configuration Changes**

After completing the configuration, click **OK** in the **BAT54-IP001 Configuration** dialog to update the configuration information to the access point.

# **Adding Access Points to RADIUS**

The access point must be defined in the RADIUS server configuration for the RADIUS server to communicate with the access point. Execute the following steps to add access points to RADIUS:

1. Start the **Server Manager** and select NAP. Right-click the RADIUS Server and select Network Policy Server.



Figure 199. Accessing the Network Policy Server configuration interface

2. Right-click RADIUS Clients and click New.



Figure 200. Adding a new client to the RADIUS configuration

3. In **Friendly name**, enter a name for the device. Enter the IP address and enter the Shared secret that was used while setting the RADIUS server in the access point. Click **OK**.

|                               | New RADIUS Client   | 2 |
|-------------------------------|---|---|
| ettings                       | Advanced  |   |
| ✓ <u>E</u> nabl               | e this RADIUS client  |   |
| Selec                         | t an existing template:   |   |
|                               | V   | ] |
| Name a                        | nd Address  |   |
| Friendly                      | name:   |   |
| BAT54                         | -IP001  |   |
| Addres                        | s (IP or DNS):  |   |
| 192.16                        | 8.0.1 <u>V</u> erify  |   |
| Select None                   | an existing Shared Secrets template:<br>V   |   |
| To man<br>secret,<br>secret ( | ually type a shared secret, click Manual. To automatically generate a shared<br>click Generate. You must configure the RADIUS client with the same shared<br>entered here. Shared secrets are case-sensitive. |   |
| Mar                           | u_al O Generate   |   |
| Shared                        | secret:   |   |
| •••••                         |   |   |
| Confirm                       | shared secret:  |   |
| •••••                         |   |   |
|                               |   | _ |
|                               | OK Cance  | ł |
|                               |   |   |

Figure 201. Adding the access point to the RADIUS server as a client

# Section 11 Remote Desktop Session Host Server Routing

Each Remote Desktop Session Host Server must be setup with a route that defines the gateway IP address that is responsible for forwarding traffic to the correct destination. With multiple wireless access points in the network, this would require one route to be setup for each access point. The route command has an option for making the definition persistent when restarting the computer.



Figure 202. Routing between the Remote Desktop Session Host server and the wireless networks

To create the required routing for the configuration in Figure 202, execute the following windows command in each terminal server:

route-p add 192.168.1.0 mask 255.255.255.0 192.168.0.1

route-p add 192.168.2.0 mask 255.255.255.0 192.168.0.2

The command needs to be executed using the administrative account. The -p option makes the route persistent, which will survive a restart of the Remote Desktop Session Host server.

# **Section 12 Certificates for Mobile Devices**

To enable the mobile device to connect to the access point, the certificate for the device must be exported, sent to the device through an email and installed. Take precautions when using emails to deliver certificates. The email must not remain accessible after delivering the certificate because the certificate can be installed on other devices.

# Transferring the Certificate to the iPad®



The initial configuration of the iPad<sup>®</sup> must be done and an email account must be setup for the initial transfer of the certificate.

Execute the following steps to transfer the certificate to an iPad<sup>®</sup>.

1. The certificate is typically transferred to the iPad<sup>®</sup> through email. Send the certificate to the email account that is setup on the iPad<sup>®</sup>. Then touch the attached file.



Figure 203. Email sent to iPad<sup>®</sup> with required certificate

2. In the example, a self-signed authority is used, that will show up as **Not Trusted**. Click **Install**.



Figure 204. Installing the new certificate

3. Click **Install Now** in the **Unverified Profile** dialog.



Figure 205. Installing the new profile

4. Click **Done** in the **Profile Installed** dialog.



Figure 206. Completed profile installation

5. To view the current list of profiles, enter the settings app in the iPad<sup>®</sup>, and select **Settings > General** profile.



Figure 207. Installed profiles in iPad<sup>®</sup>

6. Select the wireless network from the list of available wireless networks.



Figure 208. Selecting the wireless network

7. Enter the windows user name and password in **Username** and **Password** respectively and click **Join**.

|          | Enter the password for "HIRSCHMANN" |      |
|----------|-------------------------------------|------|
| Cancel   | Enter Password                      | Join |
| Username | mob\rduser1                         |      |
| Password | •••••                               |      |

*Figure 209. Entering Windows domain credentials to establish the wireless connection* 

8. Click Accept for the certificate request.



#### Figure 210. Accepting the certificate

9. After establishing the connection, a check mark and a change in color will indicate that the wireless network connection is established.



Figure 211. Established wireless network connection

# Section 13 Remote Connection to 800xA

Remote connection to the 800xA system is through a remote desktop session. A third party application is required because the iPad<sup>®</sup> does not have a remote desktop client.

# Installing the iPad<sup>®</sup> remote desktop application

Execute the following steps:

1. Start the iPad<sup>®</sup> and click icon (see Figure 212) to access the app store.



Figure 212. iPad<sup>®</sup> App Store icon

2. Search for and purchase **Pocket Cloud Pro.** Figure 213 shows a Pocket Cloud Pro app icon.



Figure 213. Pocket Cloud Pro app icon

# **Connecting 800xA Remote Desktop Session Host Server**

Execute the following steps:

1. Start the Pocket Cloud Pro app and click Advanced users.



Figure 214. Creating a remote desktop session via the Advanced users option

2. Click No at the request to provide anonymous usage statistics.



Figure 215. Anonymous usage statistics request

3. Click the + icon and click Manual Connection to create a new connection.



Figure 216. Creating a new connection

4. Click **RDP** for the connection type.



Figure 217. Creating a new RDP connection

5. Enter a name for the Remote Desktop Session Host Server, the IP address, the username, and domain. The password should not be saved in the configuration of the session. Click **Save**.

|                      | Edit                         |   |
|----------------------|------------------------------|---|
| Connection Settings  |                              |   |
| Remote Desktop CONNE | CTION                        | ( |
| Nickname             | 800xA                        | 1 |
| Host*                | 192.168.0.200                |   |
| Username             | rduser1                      |   |
| Password             |                              |   |
| Domain               | mob                          |   |
| Resolution           | Automatic                    |   |
| Color Depth          | 16 bit (thousands of colors) |   |
| Keyboard Layout      | English (United States)      |   |
| Advanced Settings    |                              |   |
| Port                 | 3389                         |   |
| Console Mode         | OFF                          |   |
| RD Gateway           |                              |   |

*Figure 218. Providing the parameters for establishing a Remote Desktop Session Host server session* 



6. To establish the connection, select the session and click **Connect**.

Figure 219. Initiating a remote connection

7. The remote connection must display a full screen 800xA Operator Workplace.



Figure 220. 800xA Workplace via an iPad®

# Section 14 Lock iPad<sup>®</sup>

To prevent unauthorized usage of the iPad<sup>®</sup>, the in-built functionality of the iPad<sup>®</sup> to restrict usage must be enabled.

Consider the following to lock an iPad<sup>®</sup>:

• Restrictions are accessed through the **Settings > General > Restrictions**. By default, the restrictions are turned off.

| Settings                                       | General  |
|--|--|
| Airplane Mode     Airplane Mode     HIRSCHMANN | Use four or five fingers to:<br>- Princh to the Home Screen<br>- Sevie up to multifashing<br>- Berge left or right between appe<br>USE SIDE SWITCH TO: |
| Bluetooth Off                                  | Lock Rotation  |
| Cellular Data No SIM                           | Mute   |
| VPN Not Connected                              | Rotation Lock is available in Control Center.  |
| Notification Center                            | Usage  |
| Control Center                                 | Background App Refresh   |
| C Do Not Disturb                               | Auto-Lock 15 Minutes >   |
| General  | Restrictions Off >   |
|  | Lock / Unlock  |
| Wallpapers & Brightness     Sounds             | Automatically lock and unlock your iPad when you close and open the iPad cover.  |
| Passcode                                       | Date & Time >  |
| Privacy  | Keyboard   |

Figure 221. Accessing the Restrictions functionality of the iPad<sup>®</sup>

• By default, the restrictions are set to **Allow**. To enable the restrictions, click **Enable Restrictions**.

|     | Settings             | Ceneral Restrictions |
|-----|----------------------|----------------------|
| €   | Airplane Mode        | Enable Restrictions  |
| ?   | WI-FI HIRSCHMANN     | ALLOW                |
| *   | Bluetooth Off        | 🧭 Safari             |
| R   | Cellular Data No SIM | 🖻 Camera             |
| VPN | VPN Not Connected    | FaceTime             |

Figure 222. Enabling iPad<sup>®</sup> restrictions

• To control future access to the restrictions options, the iPad<sup>®</sup> will request for a 4 digit passcode be set. The passcode information should be restricted to administrator of the network.


Enter a 4 digit passcode. A confirmation of the passcode will be requested.

*Figure 223. Entering a passcode to restrict future access to the restrictions functionality* 

• The list in **Allows** should be changed to **Off**.



Figure 224. Disallowing iPad<sup>®</sup> functionalities

٠

In addition to the controlling of apps, the allowed content should be set to as shown in Figure 225.

| Ratings For      | United States | ) |
|------------------|---------------|---|
| Music & Podcasts | Clean         | > |
| Movies           | None          | > |
| TV Shows         | None          | 2 |
| Apps             | None          | 2 |
| Websites         | All           | 2 |
| Require Password | Immediately   | 5 |

Figure 225. Restricting Allowed Content

• Changing of accounts should be disabled, and the Game Center options should also be set to **OFF**.

| ALLOW CHANGES:         |            |
|------------------------|------------|
| Accounts               |            |
| Cellular Data Use      |            |
| Background App Refresh |            |
| Volume Limit           | >          |
| GAME CENTER:           |            |
| Multiplayer Games      | $\bigcirc$ |
| Adding Friends         | $\bigcirc$ |
|                        |            |

Figure 226. Restricting changes of iPad<sup>®</sup> accounts and access to the Games Center

# Index

## **Numerics**

800xA iPad Workplace 125

# Α

Access Point to RADIUS 161 Adding NPS (RADIUS) 97 Adding RDS Server License 38

# В

BAT54 131 BAT54 Rail Devices 143 BAT54 Wireless Access Points 131

# С

Certificate Authority 69 Certificates 167 Concepts 17 Configuring NPS (RADIUS) 104 Configuring Tool Installation 131 Create Certificate 167 Creating Certificates 85

## F

Factory Coverage 17

#### н

I

L

Host Server Role 42

#### iPad 167

Lock 179

# NPS (RADIUS) 97

## R

Ν

RDS Server Licensing 25 RDS Server Licensing Activation 31 RDS Server Licensing Configuration 31 RDS Server User Configuration 56 Remote Connection 173 Remote Desktop Sessions 25 Routing 165

### S

Security 19 Service Set Identifier 18

## Т

Title Bar Size 126

# W

Windows Configuration 126 Wireless Components 21 Wireless Configuration 23 Index



www.abb.com/800xA www.abb.com/controlsystems Copyright© 2003-2014 ABB. All rights reserved.

Power and productivity for a better world<sup>™</sup>

